# Part 17 Smith

#### **SAMUEL SMITH 1**

The son of John, he was baptized in England on 5 Sept. 1601 and died in Hadley in 1680. <sup>1</sup> He came to Massachusetts in 1634. The family went first to Watertown, then Wethersfield, Connecticut, then to Hadley. He and his wife Elizabeth had six children:

**Samuel**, bp. 6 Oct. 1625 in England and is supposed to have died in Virginia in 1688. **Elizabeth**, bp. 28 Jan. 1626 and is supposed to have died in Hadley in 1711 in Hadley. She m. (1) Nathaniel Foote and (2) William Gull.

Mary, bp. 19 Oct. 1628 in England and is supposed to have died in Hadley in 1668. She m. John **GRAVES (3)** 

Philip, b. 1633 and has his own entry (2)

Chileab, b. ca. 1635 and has his own entry (2 ½)

**John**, b. ca 1638 and killed by Indians, 30 May 1676 in Hatfield. <sup>2</sup> He m. Mary Partridge. He survived the Turners Falls fight but was killed just a few days later. It was his son **Joseph** who married Canada, daughter of Benjamin **WAITE** (2).

### PHILIP SMITH 2

The son of Samuel (1) and Elizabeth, he was born in England about 1633 and died in Hadley 10 Jan. 1685. His death is notorious for having been *murdered with an hideous witchcraft* according to Cotton Mather but modern writers do not buy that idea. He married Rebecca, daughter of Nathaniel Foote of Wethersfield. She married (2) Aaron Cooke. Philip and Rebecca had nine children, the birthdates all from the Foote Family genealogy. <sup>3</sup>

**Samuel**, b. 1658 and d. 1701. He m. (1) Mary Church and (2) Mary Smith.

John, b. 1661 and d. 1727. He m. Joanna Kellogg, the sister of Jonathan's wife Abigail.

**Jonathan**, b. ca 1663 and has his own entry (3)

Philip, b. 1665 and d. 1725. He m. (1) Mary Bliss and (2) Mary Robinson

Rebecca, b. 1668 and d. in 1750. She m. George Stillman.

Nathaniel, 1671 and d. He m. Mary, daughter of Nathaniel DICKINSON (5).

**Joseph**, 1674 and d. 1736. he m. Esther Parsons.

Ichabod, b.1767 and d. 1746. he m. his stepsister, Elizabeth, daughter of Aaron Cooke

# CHILEAB SMITH 2 1/2

The son of Samuel (1) and Elizabeth, he was born 1 April 1636 in Wethersfield and died in Hadley 7 March 1731. <sup>4</sup> He m. Hannah Hitchcock and had many children:

**Hannah**, b. 1662 and d. 1719. <sup>5</sup>. She. m. John Montague **Samuel**, b. 1664 and d. 1724. <sup>6</sup>He m. Sarah Bliss.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Old Hadley Cemetery, Hadley MA #6651026

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Old Hadley Cemetery, Hadley MA #39991822

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Descendants of Nathaniel Foote, p. 277

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Old Hadley Cemetery, Hadley MA #15088899

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Old Hadley Cemetery, Hadley MA #54083733

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Old Hadley Cemetery, Hadley MA #128536163

**Luke**, b. 1666 and d. bef. 1748. His burial details are unknown. He m. Mary, daughter of Samuel Crow. Her father was killed at the Falls Fight, May 1676. She died in 1761 and her burial details also are not known.

**Ebenezer**, b. 1668 and d. 1716. <sup>7</sup> He m. Abigail Bouton/Broughton.

**Nathaniel.** b. and d. 1670

**John**, b. 1671 and d. 1750. <sup>8</sup> He m. Martha Golding

Nathaniel, b. 1672 and d. 1740. He did not marry

Unnamed b. 1673 ands d. soon

Sarah, b. 1673 and d. soon. Were they twins?

**Hester**, b. 1674 and d. at an unknown date. <sup>9</sup> She m. Nathaniel Ingram

**Unnamed**, b. and d. 1677

Mary, b. 1681 and d. at an unknown date. <sup>10</sup> She m. Preserved Smith

**Chileab**, b. and d. 1682

**Chileab**, b. 1683 and d. 1684

Chileab, b. 1686 and d. 1746. 11 He m. Mercy Golding

**Sarah**, b. 1688 and d. 1760. <sup>12</sup> She m, Jonathan **MORTON** (6)

### **JONATHAN SMITH 3**

The son of Philip (2) and Rebecca (**FOOTE**) Smith, he was born at Hadley about 1663 and died in Hatfield, 1737. He married (1) Abigail, daughter of Joseph Kellogg of Hadley and (2) Abigail Terry. Jonathan and his first Abigail had ten children:

Jonathan, b. 1689 and d. at an unknown date. He m. Hannah Wright.

**Daniel**, b. 1692 "he was crazy" <sup>13</sup> No supporting records found.

Abigail, b. 1695 and d. 1755. She m. Jonathan Parsons.

Stephen, b. 1697 and d. 1760 in Sunderland. He m. Mary Ingram

**Prudence**, b. 1700 and d. 1774. She m. Benjamin Hastings

Moses, b. 1702 and d. 1742, perhaps in Ware. He m. Mary Marsh.

Elisha, born 1705 and has his own entry (4)

Elizabeth, b. 1708

Ephraim, b. 1711 and d. 1793 in Athol. He m. Martha, daughter of Joseph SCOTT (4).

Aaron, b. 1715 and d. 1798 in Athol. <sup>14</sup> He m. Abigail, daughter of Joseph SCOTT (4)

## **ELISHA SMITH 4**

The son of Jonathan (3) and Abigail (**KELLOGG**) Smith, he was born at Hatfield in 1705 and died at Whately in 1784. He married Sarah, daughter of Joseph and Canada (Waite) **SMITH** of Hatfield. She was born in 1707 and died at an unknown date. Elisha and Sarah lived in the part of Hatfield that became Whately. They had twelve children:

**Benjamin**, b. 1728 and has his own entry (5)

**Philip**, b. 1730 and has his own entry (6)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> New England Marriages prior to 1700. Image 696 of 1022

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> New England Marriages prior to 1700. Image 700 of 1022

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> New England Marriages prior to 1700. Image 425 of 1022

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> New England Marriages prior to 1700. Image 423 of 1022

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Old Hadley Cemetery, Hadley MA #32299745

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Hill Cemetery, Hatfield MA #26895102

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Descendants of Nathaniel Foote, p. 278

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Mt. Pleasant Cemetery, Athol MA #70889514

**Abigail**, born 1732. No further records found but she is not the Abigail Smith who married Benjamin Smith (5).

**Paul**, b. 1734 and has his own entry (7)

Silas, b. 1736 and has his own entry (8)

**Sarah.** b. 1738. No further records found.

Elisha, b. 1740, no supporting records found.

**Jonathan**, b. 1742 and has his own entry (10)

Eleanor, b. 1744 and died at an unknown date.

**Mary**, b. 1746 and is supposed to have d. in 1832 in Preston, New York. She m. John **WAITE** (15) of Whately.

**Gad**, b. 1746 and has his own entry (11)

Esther, b. 1751 and d. at an unknown date. She m. Joseph HILL (2) of Whately.

#### **BENJAMIN SMITH 5**

The son of Elisha (4) and Sarah (**SMITH**) Smith, he was born at Hatfield 3 Nov 1728 and died of dropsy, 6 Feb. 1793 in Whately. <sup>15</sup>. He made his will on 14 Dec. 1792. <sup>16</sup> He married (1) Abigail (possibly Morton) and (2) Elizabeth, maiden name unknown. He had eleven children but how they were divided between his two wives is not known and death records for the children do not resolve the issue.

**Solomon**, b. about 1759. Crafts knew little and no supporting records were found.

Elihu, b. about 1761 and has his own entry (13)

**Roswell**, b. about 1763 and has his own entry (14)

**Rachel**, b. about 1764 and "died in child bed the 3<sup>rd</sup> of March 1793 in the 29<sup>th</sup> year of her age." <sup>17</sup> No death record was found. The cause of death is inscribed on her gravestone. She married Aaron **PRATT** of Whately.

Elijah, b. about 1769 and has his own entry (15)

**Mary**, his twin, b. about 1769 and d. of typhus, 23 Sept. 1844, in Whately. <sup>18</sup> She m. Josiah **GILBERT** of Whately.

**Elizabeth**, b. 10 Aug. 1771. <sup>19</sup> No further records found.

**Isaac**, bp. 8 March 1772 and has his own entry (16)

**Rebecca**, b. 10 Feb. 1773. <sup>20</sup> No further records found.

Lvdia, b. 22 March 1775. 21 No further records found.

**William** Coe, bp. 12 Nov. 1775 and died at an unknown date. He m. Mary Grimes of Goshen, Massachusetts and moved to Goshen, New York. Mary was the sister of Samuel **GRIMES** of Whately.

#### PHILIP SMITH 6

The son of Elisha (4) and Sarah (**SMITH**) Smith, he was born at Hatfield in 1730 and died 30 Aug. 1805. <sup>22</sup> He was a Revolutionary War soldier. In 1778 John Wait complained to the church that Philip Smith had been seen intoxicated. An inquiry was held, and Joshua Belden made a statement as follows. *I saw Brother Smith in the morning at Mr. Braggs in the month of May* 

3

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 132 of 464

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Massachusetts Wills and Probate Records, 1635 – 1991, Probate Records Vol. 17-18. 1791 - 1794

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> East Whately Cemetery # 27109194

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 208 of 464

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately Town Meeting Mins., Image 283 0f 287

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately Town Meeting Mins., Image 283 0f 287

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately Town Meeting Mins., Image 283 0f 287

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> East Whately Cemetery # 27106337

1777 or near that time. He appeared free from spirits. In the afternoon of the same day he was at the aforesaid Mr. Bragg's again. I saw Brother Smith with a cup in his hand, very merry. I saw him stand against the door frame; his speech, his eyes, his countenance appeared like a person who had drank too freely. About half an hour after that I saw Brother Smith lying in a ditch about 12 rods distant from the house of Abiel Bragg. This matter occupied the church for more than a week with interesting testimony from others including Abiel Bragg. Philip married Elizabeth, daughter of Samuel Graves of Sunderland. She was born in 1734 and died in 1813. <sup>23</sup> Philip and Elizabeth had ten children:

Lucinda, b. 1759 and died 29 Aug. 1835. <sup>24</sup> She m. Philo **BACON** of Whately.

**Phineas**, b. 30 Aug. 1759 and d. 2 Nov. 1777. <sup>25</sup>

Bezaliel, b. 1762 and has his own entry (18)

**Zilpah**, b. 1764 and d. 17 April 1841. <sup>26</sup> She m. Jesse Guild of Hatfield.

**Philip**, b. 1766 and is supposed to have d. 1821 in South Deerfield to whence he had moved and where his two sons were born. He m. Rebecca, daughter of Richard **TOWER** of Hatfield. **Elizabeth**, b. 1768 and d. in Deerfield, 21 April 1844. <sup>27</sup> She m. (1) Abraham **SCOTT (21)** of

Whately and (2) Abijah **HARDING**.

Asa, b. 1770 and has his own entry (20)

Amasa, b. 1772 and d. at an unknown date. No supporting records found.

**Mary**, b. 24 March 1774 and d. at an unknown date. She m. Nathan Rogers of Conway. No supporting records found.

**Martha**, her twin, b. 24 March 1774 and d. of old age, 12 Dec. 1855, in Hatfield. <sup>28</sup> She m. Joseph Guild. Joseph and Jesse Guild were brothers.

### **PAUL SMITH 7**

The son of Elisha (4) and Sarah (**SMITH**) Smith, he was born at Whately in 1734 and died of dropsy, in Whately, 31 Aug. 1798. <sup>29</sup> He was a Revolutionary War soldier. He made a will on 6 Aug. 1798 naming 13 children to whom he gave \$1.00 each. This is equivalent to a bit less than \$20.00 today. He made provision for his wife and gave the rest of the estate to his son, Rufus. <sup>30</sup> He married Elizabeth Smith of Hatfield. They had fifteen children for whom my research was somewhat unproductive. It is known, however, that Paul and three of his sons were participants in Shay's Rebellion and afterwards signed the Oath of Allegiance in Whately. They were Adna, Rufus and John. Anyone interested in this family will dig deeper.

Adna, b. 1760 and has his own entry (21)

**Electa**, b. 1762 and d. 15 March 1835. The dates given by Crafts. No death record found. She did not marry.

**Rufus**, b. 1764 and has his own entry (22)

**Miriam** b. and is supposed to have d. in New York State in 1843. She m. Thomas Cartwell or Caswell.

**John**, b. 1768 and moved to Kentucky. He m. Jane Issom or Isham of Conway.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> East Whately Cemetery #27106283

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> East Whately Cemetery # 27107511

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> East Whately Cemetery # 27106074

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Bascom Cemetery, Halifax VT # 5311912

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Deerfield VR Transcripts, Image 281 of 322

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 269 of 74

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 134 of 464

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Massachusetts Wills and Probate Records, 1635 – 1991, Probate Records Vol 19-20, 1794 - 1799

**Mary**, b. 1769 and d. 1 Dec. 1853, of old age, in Hatfield. <sup>31</sup> She m. Elijah White of Hatfield. **Sarah**, b. and d. at an unknown date. She m. Elihu White who was not the brother of her sister Mary's husband.

Calvin, bp. 15 March 1778 and has his own entry (24)

**Submit**, bp. 8 May 1774 and d. 17 Aug. 1851. <sup>32</sup> She m. Lucius Graves of South Hadley and moved to New York State. His first wife was her cousin Emily, the daughter of Silas **SMITH** (8). Emily d. soon after her first child was born.

**Clarissa**, bp. 12 Nov. 1775 and d. at an unknown date. She m. Justus **FRARY**, son of Elisha **FRARY** of Whately and moved to New York State.

**Roxa**, bp. 31 Oct. 1779 in Whately and d. after 1855 when she was living in Plymouth, New York with her husband. She m. Daniel **SCOTT**, son of David **SCOTT** (12) of Whately and they moved to New York State.

**Betsey,** bp. 17 Sept. 1781 and d. after 1870 when she was 78 years old and living in Springvale, Wisconsin. She m. Asa Wells.

**Lydia**, bp. 28 May 1783. No further records found.

Hannah, bp. in 1784 and d. at an unknown date. She m. Elijah Billings.

**Elisha**, born 11 June 1786 and died 17 June 1871. <sup>33</sup> He m. (1) Sophia, daughter of Abiel **HARDING** of Whately who died on 19 March 1831 in Barre, New York. <sup>34</sup> Elisha m (2) Mary Mulford who was born in 1793 in Vermont. He had 13 children between two wives. His will, made in 1858, several years before he died, named his wife Mary and all of his children. <sup>35</sup> Mary died 13 Nov. 1867. <sup>36</sup> .

### **SILAS SMITH 8**

The son of Elisha (4) and Sarah (**SMITH**) Smith, he was born at Whately in 1736 and died of diabetes, in Whately, in 1805. <sup>37</sup> He was a Revolutionary War soldier. He married Lavinia Houghton of Sterling, Massachusetts. She was born in 1739 and died in Whately in 1818. <sup>38</sup> The cause of death is not legible. Silas and Lavinia had seven children:

**Lavinia**, b. about 1770 (age 80 in 1850 and age 90 in 1860) and d. after 1860 when she was living with her son Chancy in Fairview, Pennsylvania. She was called "Lovina" in both 1850 and 1860. She m. Enos Morton of Amherst. He was not a Whately Morton.

Lucretia, b. at an unknown date and is supposed to have d. in 1793.

**Emily**, b. at an unknown date and d. soon after the birth of her son, Spencer Graves, 9 Dec. 1797. <sup>39</sup> She m. Lucius Graves who married (2) her cousin, Submit Smith.

Catherine, born 23 Dec. 1779 and died 31 Oct. 1863. 40 She married John Nutting.

**Silas**, b. and d. at an unknown date. He m. Fanny, daughter of Noah **FIELD** of Whately. Crafts said they moved to Buckland, but no supporting records were found. The 1858 death record for him in an online tree is incorrect in my estimation. It is for another man entirely.

Levi, b. 11 Feb. 1782 and d. 8 May 1865. 41 He m. Cynthia, daughter of Consider WAITE (18) of Whately

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> *Massachusetts Death Records*, 1841 – 1915, Image 256 of 658

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Preston Corners Cemetery, Preston NY # 93624988

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Hillside Cemetery, Ripon WI #20851920

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Myrtle Hill Cemetery, Barre NY #74812940

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> Wisconsin Wills and Probate Records, 1800 – 1987, Case #411

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> Hillside Cemetery, Ripon WI #20851905

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 135 of 464

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 139 of 464

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> Genealogy of the Graves Family in America p. 77

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> South Amherst Cemetery, Amherst MA # 64822371

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> Smith's Ridge cemetery, Eaton Corners, NY # 33038245

Eunice, b. 1782 and d. at an unknown date. She m. Elijah Graves of Hatfield.

### **JONATHAN SMITH 10**

The son of Elisha (4) and Sarah (**SMITH**) Smith, he was born in Whately 18 Aug. 1742 and died in 7 Feb. 1809. <sup>42</sup> Cause of death is not legible. He was a Revolutionary War soldier. He married (1) Abigail, daughter of Richard **CHAUNCEY** of Whately. She was born in 1748 and died in 1793 <sup>43</sup> In Nov. of 1794 Jonathan married (2) Hannah Dickinson of Amherst. Note that the index gives the year of the second marriage is 1774 but Abigail did not die until 1793 and examination of the original record suggests 1794 rather than 1774. The Dickinson genealogy muddles things further by giving the date as 1784. Hannah was born about 1748 and died in 1832. <sup>44</sup> Jonathan made his will on 8 July 1808. <sup>45</sup> In it he left his estate to his son Seth stipulating that Seth was to provide for Jonathan's widow, Hannah, and for Elizabeth (Chauncey) Bridgeman, widow of Samuel Bridgeman. This harks back to an earlier agreement between Jonathan and his then brother-in-law, Samuel Bridgeman. Samuel deeded his farm to Jonathan in return for care during his lifetime and that of his wife and Jonathan perpetuated this arrangement in his will. Jonathan had ten children with his first wife.

**Jonathan**, b. 1770 and has his own entry (26)

**Jerusha**, b. 6 Oct. 1771 and d. 26 Jan. 1842. <sup>46</sup> She m. (1) Joel Brown and (2), as his second wife, Aaron **PRATT** of Whately.

Chauncey, bp. 8 Aug. 1773 and d. in Oct. 1781 of dysentery. 47

**Martin**, bp. 4 June 1775. He m. Betsey Crittenden of Conway and moved to Ohio where his children were born.

Eunice, bp. 20 June 1779 and d. soon.

David, bp. 29 March 1782 and has his own entry (28)

**Seth**, bp. 15 March 1784 and has his own entry (29)

Experience, bp. 18 Jan. 1786 and d. 19 Dec. 1842. 48 She m. Obed Dickinson of Amherst.

**Chauncey**, her twin, bp. 8 Jan. 1786 and d. soon of canker. <sup>49</sup>

Infant, b. and died 16 June 1791.

### **GAD SMITH 11**

The son of Elisha (4) and Sarah (**SMITH**) Smith, he was born in Whately in 1749 and died 9 Jan. 1827. <sup>50</sup> Although he died and is buried in Charlemont, there is a cenotaph in East Whately. <sup>51</sup> He was a Revolutionary War soldier. He married Irene, daughter of Elisha **WAITE** (8) of Whately. Irene was the sister of Lucy Waite, wife of Lt. Noah **BARDWELL** (13) of Whately and the sister of Mary Waite who married Isaiah **BROWN** (5) of Whately. She was born in 1752 in Hatfield and died of old age, 8 May 1842 in Whately. <sup>52</sup> Gad and Irene had seven children:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 136 of 464

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> West Whately Cemetery # 28236066

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> Newspaper Extractions from the Northeast, 1704-1930, Image 623 of 822

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Massachusetts Wills and Probate Records, 1635 – 1991, Probate Records Vols. 25-26, 1807 - 1810

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Lakeview Cemetery, Pultneyville NY # 90544143

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 129 of 464

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> North Gilead Cemetery, Branch County MI # 100402956

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 130 of 464

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> Leavitt Cemetery, Charlemont MA # 137945789

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> East Whately Cemetery # 32162413

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 206 of 464

**Dolly**, b. 1779 and is supposed to have d. 27 Dec. 1836 in Bloomsburg, Pennsylvania. She m. Israel Wells whose death certificate says he was born in Whately, the son of Lemuel and Lydia (Scott) Wells but there is no birth record to confirm, and Lemuel was born in Hatfield.

**Joseph**, b. 1781 and has his own entry (30)

**Paulina**, b. 1786 and d. at an unknown date. She m. Samuel **BELDEN** (21) of Whately. Crafts said they lived in Whately until "late in life" when they moved to Hatfield.

**Gad**, b. 1788 and has his own entry (31)

**Sophia**, b. 1790 and d. 13 Oct. 1876 of paralysis. <sup>53</sup> She m. Samuel **BARTLETT (4)** of Whately. **Justin**, b. 1793 and has his own entry (32)

Horace, b. 1795 and is possibly the man enumerated in Troy, Wisconsin in 1850.

### **ELIHU SMITH 13**

The son of Benjamin (5) and Abigail (**SMITH**) Smith, Crafts supposed that he was born in Whately in 1761 but no record was found. There is an undocumented internet file which gives him as a son of Oliver Smith, but this appears to be incorrect. In March 1780, in Whately, he married Anna, daughter of Joshua **BELDEN** (7) of Whately. She was born 22 July 1761 and 5 March 1793. <sup>54</sup>. Elihu and Anna had six children, only two born in Whately, the others born in Hadley.

Unnamed, died in May 1780, no cause given. A very early child?

**Anna**, bp. 25 Aug. 1782 and died on that same date in 1856. <sup>55</sup> Her gravestone says she was born 25 Aug. but it is improbable that she was born and baptized on the same day. She married Calvin **MARSH** of Whately.

Elihu, b. about 1785 and d. in 1822. <sup>56</sup> He m. Elizabeth Shipman

**Lucretia**, b. in 1788 and d. 24 May 1855 of neuralgia, in Hadley. <sup>57</sup> She m. (1) David Jones of North Hadley and (2) John Hibbard.

**Austin**, b. 1790 and d. of old age, 5 Oct. 1871, in Sunderland. <sup>58</sup>. He m. Sally Montague. **Horace**, b. in 1800 and d. Hadley, 18 April 1864. <sup>59</sup> He m. Mary, daughter of Stephen **BELDEN** (12) of Whately.

### **ROSWELL SMITH 14**

The son of Benjamin (5) and Abigail (**SMITH**) Smith, he was born at Whately in 1764 and died at an unknown date after leaving Whately. He married Mary, daughter of Aaron **PRATT** of Deerfield, and had six children.

Solomon, b. 1783 and according to Crafts, Solomon d. in Canada.

**Melinda**, b. 1795 and d. in 1830 with the birth of a child. <sup>60</sup> She m. Justin **SMITH (22)** of Whately.

**Roswell**. Possibly the man b. in 1791, died 18 Oct. 1849, and buried in Concord Ohio. <sup>61</sup> **Caroline**, b. about 1793 (by age at death) and d. 4 March 1853 of consumption, in Hadley. <sup>62</sup> She m. John Ackley of Castleton, Vermont in 1815. They were divorced on 11 March 1843 and less

<sup>61</sup> Concord Township Cemetery, Concord OH # 69003103

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 393 of 1178

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> North Hadley Cemetery, Hadley MA# 36302165

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> Bradstreet Cemetery, Hatfield MA # 127317756

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> North Hadley Cemetery, Hadley MA # 128493723

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 268 of 674

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 201 of 540

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> North Hadley Cemetery, Hadley MA # 128480652

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> East Whately Cemetery #127172414

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 255 of 658

than two weeks later, John remarried. Caroline returned to Massachusetts and in 1849 notations appeared in Whately records regarding her support. <sup>63</sup> Crafts wrote that she moved to Ohio but her death record is in Massachusetts.

**Rachel**, her twin, b. about 1793 and d. 12 March 1842 of pleurisy, in Hatfield. <sup>64</sup> She m. Chester Porter of Hatfield.

Mary, m. and resided in Ohio according to Crafts but no supporting records found.

#### **ELIJAH SMITH 15**

The son of Benjamin (5) and Abigail (**SMITH**) Smith, he was born in Whately in 1770 and died in 1807. <sup>65</sup> The death record is hard to read but says "suddenly after a fall". This may apply to the next named individual, however. There are no ruled lines in the record and the writing runs together. He married Miriam Morton of Hatfield. She was born at an unknown date and died after 1830 when she was enumerated in Hadley as "wd. Miriam Smith". Elijah and Miriam had two children:

**Chester**, b. 30 Aug. 1794 and d. 19 Aug. 1865.  $^{66}$  He m. Rachel Milick who was born in Pennsylvania.

**Alvin**, b. 1800. Not enough information for a decent search. There is an Ancestral File that names him Oliver on a misreading of the family record.

#### **ISAAC SMITH 16**

The son of Benjamin (5) and Abigail (**SMITH**) Smith, he was baptized in Whately in 1772 and died at the Battle of Buffalo, War of 1812. He married Roxa, daughter of Daniel **MORTON** (7) of Whately. She was born in 1774 and died in 1815. She is supposed to be buried in the Smith's Mills Cemetery in Chautauqua County, New York but there is no gravestone. Isaac and Roxa had five children born in Whately and four more after they left for New York State.

**Henry Benjamin**, b. 1793 and d. in 1864. He was born in Whately but resided in Hanover, New York. Crafts gave him his own entry (34) and there is a long and interesting anecdote about him but since he was essentially unconnected to Whately it is not included here.

Matilda, b. 1796 and d. 16 July 1839. 67 She m. Benjamin Scott.

**Rodney**, b. in Whately in 1799 and d. in New York in 1873. <sup>68</sup>. With his parents he moved to Hanover, New York and with his brothers found Smithville, a village in Hanover.

Roxa, b. 1801 and died in 1874. <sup>69</sup> She m. Amos Bennet.

Tirzah, Hiram, Atley and Esther were b. in Hanover, New York.

# **BEZALIEL SMITH 18**

The son of Philip (6) and Elizabeth (**GRAVES**) Smith, he was born in Whately in 1762 and died in 1848. <sup>70</sup> He was a Revolutionary War soldier. He married (1) Lydia Allis who died 16 Dec. 1785, two days after her infant daughter was born and died. <sup>71</sup> She was 21 years old. Bezaliel married (2) in 1787, Lovina, daughter of Moses **MUNSON** (5) of Whately. Lovina was born in

<sup>64</sup> Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 126 of 562

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> Whately Book of Paupers

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 135 of 464

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> Jackson Township Cemetery, Derrs PA # 8285446

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> Evergreen Lawn Cemetery, Hanover NY # 36099401

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup> Smith's Mills Cemetery, Chautauqua County NY # 39846140

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> Smith's Mills Cemetery, Chautaugua County NY # 39927123

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> East Whately Cemetery #127424351

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 130 of 464

Connecticut but came to Whately as a child. She was born in 1769 and died 9 March 1837 in Whately. <sup>72</sup> She has a gravestone in East Whately <sup>73</sup> and another one in Conway. <sup>74</sup> The eleven children of Bezaliel were all with Lovina.

Phineas, b. 1788 and has his own entry (37)

Osee, b. 1790 and has his own entry (38)

Lydia, b. 25 Jan. 1793 and d. of a putrid fever, 1 April 1801. 75

Adah, b. 1795 and d. at an unknown date. She m. Francis Ball.

Spencer, b. 1796 and has his own entry. (39)

**Lyman**, b. 1798 and d. 7 May 1846. <sup>76</sup> He m. Emily, daughter of Solomon **ALLIS** (18) of Conway.

**Sarah**, b. 1801 and d. 11 July 1829 in Churchville, New York. She had had her second child on 11 April of that year. (no source citation) She m. Thomas Wells Allis of Conway.

Oliver, b. 1803 and has his own entry (41)

**Lydia**, b. 1804 and d. 20 Dec. 1836, in Conway. <sup>77</sup> She m. John, son of Solomon **ALLIS** (18) of Conway.

**Patterson**, b. 1806 and d. of a "bilious fever, in Conway, 23 April 1844. <sup>78</sup> He m. Sally Meekins and did not reside in Whately. He is buried in the South Part Cemetery in Conway.

Lathrop, b. 1809 and has his own entry (43)

### **PHILIP SMITH 19**

The son of Philip (6) and Elizabeth (**GRAVES**) Smith, he was born at Whately on 3 May 1766 and died in South Deerfield in January of 1821. He married Rebecca, daughter of Richard **TOWER** of Goshen. She was born on 26 July 1767 and died in Deerfield on 28 Dec. 1842. They had six children. Two of their sons, Michael and Alvin, were soldiers in the War of 1812. All have birth records in Deerfield.

**Clara**, b. 9 Sept. 1792 and d.

**Michael**, b. 1 Feb. 1794 and drowned in the Connecticut River near Warehouse Point, 10 May 1821. <sup>79</sup> The Hale Collection of Connecticut records that a man named "Capt" Woods drowned on the same date in the same place. The WHS has a newspaper item with details of the accident. **Alvin**, b. 7 Nov. 1795. No further records found.

**Reuben**, b. 12 Aug 1797. Possibly the man living in Belchertown in 1850.

Melzar, b. 15 Sept. 1799. No further records found.

Ambrose, b. 28 May 1801. No further records found.

# **ASA SMITH 20**

The son of Philip (6) and Elizabeth (**GRAVES**) Smith, he was born in Whately in 1770 and died in 1835. The dates come from Crafts but there are no supporting records. He is thought to have built a house at present day 184 Chestnut Plain. <sup>80</sup> He married Judith, daughter of Oliver **GRAVES** (21) of Whately. She was born in 1775 and died b. 1775 and d. 9 Sept. 1855 <sup>81</sup> days

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately Church Records, Image 76 of 125

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> East Whately Cemetery #127424596

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> South Part Cemetery, Conway MA #86463945

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 134 of 464

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> Stouts Grove Cemetery, Danvers IL # 129877519

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> South Part Cemetery, Conway MA # 86463898

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 407 of 497

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Deerfield VR Transcripts, Image 308 of 322

<sup>80</sup> Dufault # 65

<sup>81</sup> Sugarloaf Cemetery, South Deerfield MA # 216071659

<u>before</u> she was enumerated in the 1855 State Census on the 13<sup>th</sup> of that month. As and Judith had ten children:

Alanson, b. 1797 and has his own entry (44)

**Fidelia**, b. 11 Nov. 1799 and d. of typhoid fever, in Whately, 26 Aug. 1873. <sup>82</sup> She m. Joel **ATKINS (9)** of Whately.

**Cordelia**, her twin, b. 11. Nov. 1799 and died on 25 Feb. 1882. <sup>83</sup> She m. Charles **RUSSELL**. There is a problem with Adelia and Cordelia. Crafts named only Adelia. A child called simply Delia was listed as one of the first three children of Asa and Judith. <sup>84</sup> But both clearly existed, had the same birth date, different death dates and different husbands.

**Martha**, b. 1801 and d. of consumption, 5 Feb. 1859. <sup>85</sup> She m. Selah **GRAVES (60)** of Whately.

Matilda, b. 1803 and d. 5 Dec. 1886. 86 She m. James Graham

Mary, b. 24 Aug. 1805 and is supposed to have d. 7 Oct. 1805

**Asa**, b. 1809 and d. 11 May 1885 of "cerebral apoplexy", in Brookfield, Vermont. <sup>87</sup> He m. Abigail Freeman of Brookfield and after her death in 1835 Asa m. Mary Bates. His children were b. in Brookfield.

Oliver Graves, b. 1810 and d. of apoplexy, in Agawam, 5 May 1876. 88

Salmon Edson, b. 1812 and d. 5 Nov. 1893. 89. He m. Eliza Fletcher of Vermont.

Eliza, b. 1814 and d. in 1912. 90 She m. Joshua Ashley of Deerfield.

Mary, b. 1817 and d. 29 Feb. 1896, in Deerfield, of old age. She m. Jonathan Ashley, the brother of her sister Eliza's husband.

### **ADNA SMITH 21**

The son of Paul (7) and Elizabeth (**SMITH**) Smith, he was born in Whately in 1760 and died at an unknown date in Churchville, New York. He was a Revolutionary War soldier. He married Keziah Hume of Williamsburg. They had four children:

**Sarah**, b. 8 June 1780 in Hatfield, bp. in Whately in 1783. As his second wife she married Daniel Hall, the widower of her sister Lydia. She d. 10 Nov. 1879 in Wayne, Michigan.

**Carleton**, bp. in Whately in 1783

**Lydia**, b. 17 Oct. 1784 in Whately and bp. in Whately in 1785. In 1805 she m. Daniel Hall of Windsor. The marriage took place in Windsor. She d. 21 Feb. 1811 in Riga, New York, about a month after the birth of her third daughter.

**Adna**, b. 27 Nov. 1789

### **CAPT. RUFUS SMITH 22**

The son of Paul (7) and Elizabeth (**SMITH**) Smith, he was born in Whately 6 Oct. 1764 and died on 15 Oct. 1837, just a few days after his 73<sup>rd</sup> birthday. <sup>91</sup> He was a Revolutionary War soldier. He made his will on the 14<sup>th</sup>, the day before he died. <sup>92</sup> He married (1) Anna, daughter of Moses

<sup>82</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 407 of 464

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>83</sup> East Troy Cemetery, East Troy PA # 8591041

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>84</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 25 of 464

<sup>85</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 393 of 464

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>86</sup> Ledge Cemetery, Berlin CT # 61931156

<sup>87</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Image 3643 of 4786

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>88</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Image 332 of 1178

<sup>89</sup> Rose Hill Cemetery, Grunday Center IA #66685784

<sup>90</sup> Mount Carroll Cemetery, Bassett IA # 36993784

<sup>91</sup> West Whately Cemetery # 29686534

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>92</sup> Massachusetts Wills and Probate Records, 1635 – 1991, Case #4500

**MUNSON** (5) of Whately. She died 7 Aug. 1816, the day she delivered twin daughters, her 12<sup>th</sup> and 13<sup>th</sup> children. In 1818 Rufus married (2) Abi, daughter of David Atkins of Blandford. She d. 30 Oct. 1849 in Whately, age 68. Abi is enumerated in the mortality index for 1850, the cause of death being "del trem." The Whately record gives cause of death as fever. <sup>93</sup> All of Rufus' children were with his first wife.

**Euphamia**, born 1794 and d. of consumption, 15 Aug. 1854, in Whately. <sup>94</sup> She m. John **MUNSON (14)** of Whately. They were first cousins.

**Ashley**, born 1796 and has his own entry (47)

**Henry**, born 1798 and has his own entry (48)

**Hiram**, born 1800 and has his own entry (49)

**Rufus**, born 1802 and d. of "dropsy of the chest", 6 June 1844 in Colrain. <sup>95</sup> He is buried in the Howland Cemetery in Conway. He m. Mary Foskett of Conway and did not reside in Whately. **William**, born 1803 and is supposed to have d. in Ohio in 1843. He m. Sultana Hemenway of Williamsburg and did not reside in Whately. Sultana m. (2) Reuben Edmonds who d. of illness in 1863. Reuben was a Civil War soldier. Sultana d. 25 Feb. 1897 in Kalamazoo, Michigan. <sup>96</sup> **Alonzo**, born 1805 and d. 8 April 1867. <sup>97</sup> He m. Rebecca Sheldon of Conway. By 1850 they were living in Illinois.

**Nancy**, born 1807 and d. of typhoid fever, 21 Sept. 1866 in Greenfield. <sup>98</sup> She m. Abel Perry. **James Madison**, born 1809 and has his own entry (53)

**Louisa**, b. 1811 and d. of "softening of brain", 18 April 1883, in Williamsburg. <sup>99</sup> She m. Austin Kingsley.

**Lucy**, b. 1814 and d. 30 Jan. 1894. <sup>100</sup> She m. (1) Frederick Stone and when widowed married (2) Robert Houston.

Mary Ann, b. 7 Aug. 1816. No supporting records found.

**Elizabeth**, her twin, b. 7 Aug. 1816. No supporting records found.

### **CALVIN SMITH 24**

The son of Paul (7) and Elizabeth (**SMITH**) Smith, he was born at Whately in 1773 and is supposed to have died in 1841 in Orleans, New York. He married Martha/Patty, daughter of John **SMITH**. Crafts wrote that John was of Whately but does not include John among the Whately Smiths. Crafts records that Calvin and Patty had six children born in Whately, but no supporting records were found. In 1850 Patty was a resident of the poor house in Acton, Massachusetts.

### **JONATHAN SMITH 26**

The son of Jonathan (10) and Abigail (**CHAUNCEY**) Smith, he was born in Whately in 1770 and died 19 Aug. 1837. <sup>101</sup> He married Hannah, daughter of Julius **ALLIS** of Conway. She was born in 1764 and died 9 Oct. 1830. <sup>102</sup> Jonathan and Hannah had six children born in Whately:

**Abigail**, b. 1795 and d. 13 Aug. 1857. <sup>103</sup> She m. Erastus Fyler, not Tyler as in Crafts.

<sup>93</sup> Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 393 of 662

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>94</sup> Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 220 of 676

<sup>95</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Colrain BMD, Image 1180 of 1181

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>96</sup> *Michigan Death Records*, 1867 – 1950, Image 600 of 658

<sup>97</sup> Greenfield Cemetery, LaMoille IL # 88081389

<sup>98</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Conway, VR Transcripts, Image 259 of 272

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>99</sup> Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 468 of 1309

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>100</sup> Green Ridge Cemetery, Kenosha WI # 127934532

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>101</sup> Kirkville Cemetery, Kirkville NY #

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>102</sup> Kirkville Cemetery, Kirkville NY # 13059454

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>103</sup> Bidwell Cemetery, Parish NY # 20307262

Eliakim, b. 1797 and d. 4 May 1873. <sup>104</sup> He m. Deborah Corey of Cortland, New York.

**Orson**, b. 1800 and d. 5 Dec. 1886. 105

Hannah, b. 1803 and d. in 1862. 106 She m.Silas Bell, not Ball as in Crafts.

**Columbus**, b. 1805 and d. after 1870 when he was living with his wife in Phillips, Maine. He m. Lusannah Robbins.

**Alvin**, born 1807. No supporting records found.

#### **DAVID SMITH 28**

The son of Jonathan (10) and Abigail (**CHAUNCEY**) Smith, he was born in Whately in 1782 and died 2 July 1823. <sup>107</sup> He married Betsey, daughter of Joseph **HILL** of Whately. She was born about 1778 and died of fever, in Monson, 13 Sept. 1850. <sup>108</sup> They had three children:

**Obed**, b. 1814 and has his own entry (54)

**Martin**, b. 1818 and d. of pneumonia, 10 March 1891, in Greenfield. <sup>109</sup> He m. Mary Carey of Deerfield and lived there.

Miranda, "d. Aug. 30, 1815 aged 22 months". 110

#### **SETH SMITH 29**

The son of Jonathan (10) and Abigail (**CHAUNCEY**) Smith, he was born at Whately 19 Jan.1784 and died on 11 July 1837. <sup>111</sup> He made his will on 8 July 1837, three days before he died. <sup>112</sup> He married Electa Billings of Hatfield. She died 2 June 1850 of lung fever <sup>113</sup> and is buried in West Whately. They had thirteen children:

**Infant**, b. and d. 4 Sept. 1807.

Jonathan Dwight, b. 1808 and d. 9 July 1843. <sup>114</sup> He is buried as Dwight Smith. Jonathan was named in his father's will: "to my son Jonathan D. Smith, five hundred dollars, including what he has already received...and it is my will not to have my executors pay my son Jonathan D. Smith the above named five hundred dollars unless he shall liberate me or my executors from a debt which I stand bound with him for to Solomon and Nancy Dickinson of Hatfield for the sum of about five hundred dollars". Jonathan m. Harriet Bartlett, daughter of Pliny Bartlett of Springfield.

Elbridge, b. 1810 and d. in 1885. 115 He m. Harriet F. Henderson of New York.

**Abigail Chauncey**, b. 11 Sept. 1812 and d. 5 Sept. 1815. 116

Seth, b. 11 Dec. 1814 and is supposed to have d. in 1851 in Indiana. He is named in his father's will: "to my son Seth Smith one lot of land [description] and it is my will that my executors relinquish a book account which I hold against the same Seth of about two hundred dollars which is all that I think I ought to give him".

**Abraham Billings**, b. 19 Oct. 1816 and has his own entry (58)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>104</sup> Kirkville Cemetery, Kirkville NY # 13043814

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>105</sup> Kirkville Cemetery, Kirkville NY # 13044182

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>106</sup> Kirkville Cemetery, Kirkville NY # 13055281

<sup>107</sup> West Whately Cemetery # 28236582

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>108</sup> *Massachusetts Death Records*, 1841 – 1915, Image 242 of 674

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>109</sup> *Massachusetts Death Records*, 1841 – 1915, Image 469 of 1811

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>110</sup> West Whately Cemetery # 30008434

<sup>111</sup> West Whately Cemetery # 3007420

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>112</sup> Massachusetts Wills and Probate Records, 1635 – 1991, Vol. 21 – 33, 1833 - 1837

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>113</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 384 of 464

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>114</sup> Springfield Cemetery, Springfield MA #39284879

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>115</sup> Eldon Cemetery, Eldon MO # 91427448

<sup>116</sup> West Whately Cemetery # 30006884

Abigail Chauncey, b. 1819 and d. 22 June 1900. 117 She m. Lorenzo Rice.

Electa Billings, b. 1821 and d. 22 June 1895 of a cerebral hemorrhage. 118

She m. Zebina W. Bartlett and is buried in East Whately.

Samuel Stillman, b. 1822 and has his own entry (59)

**Richard Chauncey**, b. 1825 and has his own entry (60)

**Almira Lee,** b. 27 May 1828 and d. of pneumonia, 18 Oct. 1899 in Northampton. <sup>119</sup> She m. Edwin Warner of Williamsburg.

**Lucy Morton**, b. 20 July 1830 and d. 30 July 1831. 120

**Charles Butler**, b. 1832 and d. in 1895. He m. Helen Amelia Burton of Rodman, New York and resided in Florence. They had no children.

### **JOSEPH SMITH 30**

The son of Gad (11) and Martha (**WAITE**) Smith, he was born in Whately in 1781 and died 14 Feb. 1813. <sup>121</sup> He married Lura, daughter of Russell **ALLIS** (**17**) of Whately. She was born in 1780 and died of consumption, 4 Nov. 1857. <sup>122</sup> She married (2) Amasa Woodruff and (3) Reuben **BELDEN** (**15**) of Whately. Joseph and Lura had seven children:

**Dexter**, b. in 1800 and d. of canker, 24 Nov. 1802. 123

**Irene**, b. 1802 and d. of consumption, 18 April 1875, in Whately. <sup>124</sup> She m. Levi Morton **Orrin**, b. 1804 and d. after 1860 when he was with his wife and family in Middletown, Ohio. Crafts thought they had one child who d. soon, but in Ohio Orrin had a wife Elizabeth and six children, none born in Massachusetts.

**Porter**, b. 1806 and d. in 1884. <sup>125</sup> He m. Ruth Root of Lenox and they had one child born in Connecticut.

Lewis, b. Sept. 6 Sept. 1808 and d. 16 April 1809. 126

**Elvira**. Crafts gave no dates. An undocumented internet file has a birth date of 12 Aug. 1810 with no source citation.

Joseph Leonard, b. 1812 and has his own entry (64)

# **GAD SNITH 31**

The son of Gad (11) and Martha (**WAITE**) Smith, he was born in Whately in 1788 and died of old age, in North Adams, 1 April 1864. <sup>127</sup> He married Rhoda Bartlett, daughter of Solomon Bartlett of Belchertown. She was born about 1785 (age 70 on gravestone) and died 10 July 1855. <sup>128</sup> They had eight children:

**Tirzah**, b. 1809 and d. in 1895. 129 She m. Eli Gould

**Maria**, b. 1811 and d. of hemiplegia, 7 May 1900, in North Adams. <sup>130</sup> She m. Stillman Gould, the brother of Eli Gould. WHS has a copy of her obituary.

127 Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 45 of 1110

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>117</sup> Fairview Cemetery, Rodman NY # 83833409

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>118</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 431 of 464

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>119</sup> *Massachusetts Death Records*, 1841 – 1915, Image 889 of 2415

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>120</sup> West Whately Cemetery # 30008174

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>121</sup> East Whately Cemetery # 127403536

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>122</sup> Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 216 of 679

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>123</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 134 of 464

<sup>124</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 409 of 464

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>125</sup> Mountain View Cemetery, Bloomfield CT # 161641995

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>126</sup> East Whately Cemetery # 127171862

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>128</sup> Hillside Cemetery, North Adams MA # 51628074

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>129</sup> White Oak Cemetery, Troy MI # 115138999

**Dexter**, b. 1813 and d. of old age, 17 Nov. 1891 in North Adams. <sup>131</sup> He m. (1) Philinda Morgan who d. of dropsy, 28 June 1858. <sup>132</sup> In 1859, in Pittsfield, he m. (2) Jannette Whitman of Vermont. <sup>133</sup> Interestingly the marriage record is thoroughly crossed out but she appears as his wife in the 1880 census.

**William**, b. 1815 and d. of old age, 9 Feb. 1898 in Tecumseh, Michigan. <sup>134</sup> He m. Lydia Hathaway

**Mehitable**, b. 1817 and is supposed to have d. in 1889. There is a death record for her husband in 1888 in Chicago <sup>135</sup> with the information that he was buried in Racine, Wisconsin but no death record for Mehitable was found. She m. David Whitney.

**Joseph**, b. 1820 and possibly the man enumerated in Palmyra, Michigan in 1880. He m. Abigail Halsev

**Benjamin**, b. 1822 and d. 18 Oct. 1909. <sup>136</sup> He m. Emily Hall. He is named in his sister Maria's obituary.

**Jerusha**, b. 1824 and d. of "diseased arteries", in North Adams, 3 May 1904. <sup>137</sup> She m. Abner Isbell. She is named in her sister Maria's obituary.

# **JUSTIN SMITH 32**

The son of Gad (11) and Martha (**WAITE**) Smith, he was born at Whately 28 Sept. 1793 and died of consumption 13 Aug. 1858. <sup>138</sup> Crafts had an obvious typographical error in the entry giving a birth date of 1893 rather than 1793. He was a blacksmith by trade. He married (1) Alinda, sometimes seen as Melinda, daughter of Roswell **SMITH** (14) of Whately, who died 21 Feb. 1830. The death date comes from Crafts; her stone says only 1830. <sup>139</sup> As her death was three weeks after the birth of her child, it was doubtless connected. Justin married (2) Julia Wing of Savoy. She was born in 1810 and died of dysentery, 1 Sept. 1896, in Whately. <sup>140</sup>

Children of Justin and Alinda:

**Chapman**, b. 1817 and has his own entry (65)

**Mary**, b. 1820 and d. 29 May 1904, in Northampton. Cause of death was noted as "accidental injury" (a fall in her room). <sup>141</sup> She m. John Graves of Savoy.

**Rufus**, b. 1822 and has his own entry (66)

**Caroline**, b. 1825 and d. 7 Aug. 1908, in Hatfield. Like her sister she had an accidental fall, broke a femur and d. of "gangrene of the buttocks". <sup>142</sup> She m. Jonathan S. Graves of Charlemont. **Julia**, b. 1827 and d. 31 May 1900 in Chicago. <sup>143</sup> She is buried in the Main Street Cemetery in Hatfield. She m. Ephraim Hastings.

Melinda, b. 1 Feb. 1830 and d. in 1908. 144 She m. Wells Dickinson of Amherst.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>130</sup> *Massachusetts Death Records*, 1841 – 1915, Image 129 of 2704

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>131</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, North Adams BMD, Image 501 of 1428

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>132</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Adams Deaths, 1853 – 1860, Image 10 of 25

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>133</sup> Massachusetts Marriage Records, 1840 – 1915, Image 59 of 828

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>134</sup> *Michigan Death Records*, 1867 – 1950, Image 2132 of 3047

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>135</sup> Cook County Illinois Death Index, 1878 – 1922, text only

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>136</sup> Cortland Rural Cemetery, Cortland NY # 97943660

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>137</sup> Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 147 of 405.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>138</sup> *Massachusetts Death Records*, 1841 – 1915, Image 224 of 696

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>139</sup> East Whately Cemetery #127172414

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>140</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 432 of 464

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>141</sup> Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 153 of 371

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>142</sup> Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 17 of 32

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>143</sup> Cook County Illinois Death Index, 1878 – 1922, text only

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>144</sup> Riverview Cemetery, Rock Rapids IA # 89945688

Children of Justin and Julia:

**George**, b. 1831 and has his own entry (67)

**Horace W**. b. 1833 and d. of typhoid fever, 23 Dec. 1860. <sup>145</sup> He did not marry.

Wells Theodore, b. 1835 and has his own entry (67 ½)

**Israel**, b. 1837 and has his own entry (68)

Emma Jane, b. 18 Feb. 1842 and d. of typhoid fever, 1 Sept. 1860. 146

**John**, b. 30 July 1846 and d. of typhoid fever, 8 Dec. 1860. 147

Charles J. b. 1849 and has his own entry (69)

Three of these individuals; Horace, age 27, Emma, age 18 and John, age 14, died of typhoid fever in the fall of 1860. Heartbreaking.

### PHINEAS SMITH 37

The son of Bezaliel (18) and Levina (**MUNSON**) Smith, he was born at Whately in 1788 and died on 14 Oct. 1864 in Bergen, New York. <sup>148</sup> He married Electa, daughter of Amos **MARSH** of Whately. She died in 1883 in Covert, Michigan. <sup>149</sup> Phineas and Electa had ten children born in Whately, according to Crafts, but Whately birth records were not found. They appear, by gravestone and death records, to have been born in Riga, New York.

**Edwin**, b. 1816 and d. of heart disease, 30 March 1904, in Kalamazoo, Michigan. <sup>150</sup> He m. Abbie Jane Dole.

**Lavinia**, b. 1817 and d. of dropsy, 13 Sept. 1870 in Decatur, Michigan. <sup>151</sup> She m. Solomon Lusk **Amelia**, b. 1820 and d. 8 Feb. 1857. <sup>152</sup>. She m. Edward Gott.

Elizabeth, b. 3 Sept. 1822 and d. 22 Feb. 1824. 153

Amanda, b. 1824 and d. at an unknown date. She m. Aaron Mathews.

Mary Jane, b. 1827 and d. 1 May 1 1922 in Cambridge, Illinois. <sup>154</sup> She m. Seth Perkins.

**Julia**, b. 1829 and d. on 4 March 1911. <sup>155</sup>. She m. (1) Walter Erwin and (2) Walter Auchmoody. There is extended information about her on the Find a Grave site.

**Henry D.** b. 1831 and d. soon. No supporting records found.

**John Jay**, b. 1834 and d. of apoplexy, 21 Feb. 1911, in Kalamazoo, Michigan. <sup>156</sup> He m. N. Jane Maranville of Tinmouth, Vermont.

**Abigail**, b. 1837 and d. 13 Jan 1842. 157

### **OSEE SMITH 38**

The son of Bezaliel (18) and Levina (**MUNSON**) Smith, he was born in Whately in 1790 and died 26 April 1847. <sup>158</sup> He married Sophia, daughter of William **ALLIS** of Hatfield. She was born in 1795 and died in 1861. <sup>159</sup> Osee and Sophia had seven children:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>145</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 394 of 464

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>146</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 394 of 464

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>147</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 394 of 464

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>148</sup> Creekside Cemetery, Churchville NY #80946267

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>149</sup> Covert Cemetery, Covert MI 80946718

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>150</sup> *Michigan Death Records*, 1867 – 1950, Image 3670 of 3759

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>151</sup> Lakeside Cemetery, Decateur MI #101781663

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>152</sup> Fairfield Cemetery, Spencerport NY #8624193

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>153</sup> Creekside Cemetery, Riga NY # 97049957

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>154</sup> *Illinois Death and Stillbirths Index*, 1916 – 1947, text only

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>155</sup> Oakwood Cemetery, Falls Church VA #77084565

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>156</sup> *Michigan Death Records*, 1867 – 1950, Image 1867 of 3272c

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>157</sup> Creekside Cemetery, Riga NY # 97050024

<sup>158</sup> East Whately Cemetery # 127281048

<sup>159</sup> East Whately Cemetery # 127281050

William Allis, b. 16 Jan. 1814 and d. soon.

**Harriet**, b. 1816 and d. of a disease of the lungs, 11 Nov. 1859. <sup>160</sup> She m. Charles D. Squires. **Laura**, b. 18 Feb. 1819 and d. of consumption, 20 Feb. 1863. <sup>161</sup> She did not marry. In 1850 she was living in Whately with her widowed mother and her brother, William C. Smith.

William Cutler, b. 1821 and has his own entry (70)

**Lavinia**, b. 1824 and d. 5 May 1917. <sup>162</sup> She m. Samuel Smith of Belchertown.

Erasta, b. 1827 and d. of "acute ulcer of stomach", 9 June 1911, in Greenfield. 163 She m. Emory Wells.

**Electa**, b. 1829 and d. of heart failure, 8 Aug. 1900, in Northampton. <sup>164</sup> She m. Charles Squires, the widower of her sister Harriet.

### **SPENCER SMITH 39**

The son of Bezaliel (18) and Levina (**MUNSON**) Smith, he was born 24 Nov. 1796 and died in June of 1865. <sup>165</sup> He m. (1) Zelinda, daughter of Samuel Allis of Conway and (2) Marian Trumbull. He lived in Riga, New York. The names are known but the last three birthdates are conjecture and come from FamilySearch with no documentation.

**Parthena**, b. 20 Jan. 1817 and d. 1879 in Kansas. She m. William Lane. The only one of Spencer's children with a "real" record, she was in Osage County, Kansas in 1870.

Frank, b. 7 March 1819 and d. in 1879.

Maria, b. 11 April 1821 and d. in 1886.

**Mary**, b. ca. 1823

**Julia**, b. ca. 1825

**Sarah**. B. ca. 1827

# **COL. OLIVER SMITH 41**

The son of Bezaliel (18) and Levina (**MUNSON**) Smith, he was born in Whately in 1803 and died of a "bilious fever' 9 Feb. 1861. <sup>166</sup> He married Thankful Childs of Deerfield. She was born in 1807 and died of a "bilious fever", in Sunderland, 1 May 1860. <sup>167</sup> Oliver and Thankful had eight children:

Edward Lyman, b. 1839 and has his own entry (71)

William, b. 1832 and has his own entry (72)

**Sophia Childs**, b. 1834 and d. of "aortic insufficiency", 5 April 1911, in Whately. <sup>168</sup> She m., as his second wife, William C. **SMITH** (70) of **Whately**. They were first cousins. Sophia made her will on 31 March 1911, specifying that she gave nothing to an unnamed son; one third of her estate to her husband, and all the rest to a nephew, Frank Kenney. Kenney was the son of Sophia's sister, Maria. The unnamed son is a mystery.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>160</sup> *Massachusetts Death Records*, 1841 – 1915, Image 273 of 686

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>161</sup> *Massachusetts Death Records*, 1841 – 1915, Image 303 of 1049

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>162</sup> West Cemetery, Amherst MA # 125929888

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>163</sup> Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 78 of 184

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>164</sup> *Massachusetts Death Records*, 1841 – 1915, Image 973 of 2704

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>165</sup> Riga Cemetery, Riga NY # 127431876

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>166</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 395 of 464

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>167</sup> *Massachusetts Death Records*, 1841 – 1915, Image 314 of 980

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>168</sup> Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 5 of 19

**Mary Dwight**, b. 28 May 1836 and d. in 1922. <sup>169</sup> In 1910, age 73, she was living in New Auburn, Minnesota, with Dwight **GRAVES** (99) and his wife Clara. Clara was Mary's niece, the daughter of her brother Lyman.

**Charles**, b. 1838 and d. of dropsy, in Northampton, 11 Jan. 1897. <sup>170</sup> He m. (1) Rosie Lovett and (2) Maria Russell of Leeds. He did not reside in Whately.

**Reuben**, b. 1841 and d. after 1870 when he and his wife were living in Monroeville, Ohio. He m. Barbara Housemand. Like his brother Henry he worked as a blacksmith and joined the same Civil War regiment.

**Henry Dwight**, b. 10 Nov. 1844 and d. in 1928 <sup>171</sup> when he was living with his wife in Salida, Colorado. He was a blacksmith and served in that capacity as a soldier in the Civil War. There is a gravestone in Salida with the birthdate of 10 Nov. 1843 and no death date. <sup>172</sup>

**Maria**, b. 1846 and d. after 1930 when she was 83 years old, widowed and living with her son Charles in Agawam. In 1870 she m. (1) Henry Kenney who d. of consumption, 7 Sept. 1875.<sup>173</sup> In 1878 she m. (2) Martin Phelps.

### **LATHROP SMITH 43**

The son of Bezaliel (18) and Levina (**MUNSON**) Smith, he was born in Whately in 1809 and died of apoplexy, in Northampton, 13 Aug. 1879. <sup>174</sup> He married (1) Lydia, daughter of Isaac **SANDERSON** (11) of Whately. She died 15 Aug. 1845. The date is from Crafts and no supporting record was found. Lathrop married (2) Lucinda Abercrombie. Lucinda died of consumption in 1858. <sup>175</sup> In 1866 he married (3) Jane Kimball of Petersham. His seven children, born in Conway, were with his first wife, Lydia.

**Sidney**, b. 18 Dec. 1831 and d. 4 April 1836. 176

**Sophronia**, b. 15 Jan. 1834 and d. of cancer, in Northampton, 11 March 1889. <sup>177</sup> She m. Christopher Keyes

**Lathrop**, b. 18 Nov. 1835 and d. 10 Dec. 1861. He was a Civil War soldier and d. in Washington, District of Columbia. <sup>178</sup>

Sarah Jane, b. 30 July 1837 and d. at an unknown date.

**Sidney**, b. 3 Jan 1839 and d. of chronic diarrhea, Brashear, Louisiana, 27 May 1863. <sup>179</sup> Like his brother Lathrop, he was a Civil War soldier.

Edwin, b. 6 July 1841 and d. of angina pectoris, in Chelsea, 26 June 1901. 180

**Martha**, b. 23 Nov. 1843 and d. after 1900 when she and her family were living in New York City. She m. Edward Foster.

### **ALANSON SMITH 44**

The son of Asa (20) and Judith (**GRAVES**) Smith, he was born in Whately in 1797 and died in 1871. No death record was found. In 1850 both he and his wife were living in Litchfield, Connecticut. with their three youngest children. By 1850 the couple was back in Whately with a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>169</sup> West Whately Cemetery # 30009016

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>170</sup> *Massachusetts Death Records*, 1841 – 1915, Image 820 of 2241

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>171</sup> Springfield Republican, Saturday July 28, 1928, page 4

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>172</sup> Fairview Cemetery, Salida CO # 43113103

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>173</sup> *Massachusetts Death Records*, 1841 – 1915, Image 458 of 1251

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>174</sup> Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 1575 of 2080

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>175</sup> *Massachusetts Death Records*, 1841 – 1915, Image 224 of 696

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>176</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Conway VR Transcripts, Image 259 of 272

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>177</sup> Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 507 of 1528

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>178</sup> South Part Cemetery, Conway MA #86467084

 $<sup>^{179}</sup>$  U.S. Register of Deaths of Volunteers, 1861 - 1865, Image 85 of 186

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>180</sup> Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 2693 of 2728

five-year-old boy, probably a grandson. In 1870 Alanson was widowed and living in Meriden, Connecticut with his daughter Abby and her husband Elijah Castelow. Alanson married Abigail Wright who was born about 1803 (by age at death) and who died of dropsy, 18 May 1865. <sup>181</sup> Alanson and Abigail had nine children, eight of them boys.

**James Edwards**, b. 1826 and d. of pneumonia, 29 June 1909, in Northampton. <sup>182</sup> He m. (1) Mercia Moses and (2) Mary Delim and resided in Florence.

**Justus Wright**, b. 1829 and d. 17 Nov. 1894, in Granby, of Brights Disease. <sup>183</sup> He m. as a second wife Eunice, daughter of Justus **CRAFTS** (24 ½). A search did not find any record of his first wife. They did not live in Whately.

**Henry Graves,** b. 1831 and has his own entry (77)

**Asa A**. b. 1833 and has his own entry (78)

Gustavus, b. 3 April 1835 and d. soon.

Abby, b. 1837 and d. at an unknown date. She m. Elijah Costello

**Elbridge G.** b. 1840 and has his own entry (7)

Albert L. b. Feb. 1842 and d. soon.

**Myron S.,** b. 1844 and d. at an unknown date. He m. Ella Dunham of Berlin, Connecticut and did not reside in Whately.

## **ASHLEY SMITH 47**

The son of Rufus (22) and Anna (**MUNSON**) Smith, he was born in Whately in 1796 and died 14 Feb. 1854 in Churchville, New York. <sup>184</sup> He married Miriam Russell of Sunderland. She was born in 1799 and died in Churchville in 1852. <sup>185</sup> Ashley and Miriam had eight children:

**Francis** W. b. 1820 and d. 6 Nov. 1887. <sup>186</sup> He m. (1) Charity Hill and (2) Araminta Rickon. **Charles**, b. 1822 and d. in Feb. 1894 in Merrillan, Wisconsin. <sup>187</sup> He m. Abbie Eva Henderson of New York.

**Levi Lincoln**, b. 1826 and d. 13 Sept. 1906 of "haematuria" in Maple Rapids, Michigan. <sup>188</sup> Crafts recorded that his wife was a Miss Richmond, but he is buried with a wife named Emmalinda Odell. His name on the death certificate was Lincoln Levi.

**Austin**, b. 1828 and is supposed to have d. 6 Jan. 1881 in Cleveland. He m. Clara Brooks. **Fidelia**, b. 1830 and d. of heart disease, 25 May 1909 in Grand Rapids, Michigan. <sup>189</sup> She m. Benjamin Richmond.

**George**, b. 1837 and d. of heart disease, 4 Dec. 1904, also in Grand Rapids. <sup>190</sup> He did not marry. **Alva Jackson**, b. 1840 and d. 26 July 1906 in Harrison, New York. <sup>191</sup> He was a captain in the Civil War.

#### **HENRY SMITH 48**

The son of Rufus (22) and Anna (**MUNSON**) Smith, he was born in Whately on 26 March 1798 <sup>192</sup> and died of consumption, 30 Sept. 1846. <sup>193</sup> The Whately record gives the date as 13 Sept. He

18

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>181</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 399 of 464

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>182</sup> Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 188 of 363

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>183</sup> *Massachusetts Death Records*, 1841 – 1915, Image 734 of 2120

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>184</sup> Creekside Cemetery, Churchville NY # 131338632

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>185</sup> Creekside Cemetery, Churchville NY # 131338633

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>186</sup> Creekside Cemetery, Churchville NY # 131120287

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>187</sup> Oakwood Cemetery, Merrillan WI # 162314854

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>188</sup> *Michigan Death Records*, 1867 – 1950, Image 2692 of 3232

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>189</sup> Michigan Death Records, 1867 – 1950, Image 784 of 3454

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>190</sup> Michigan Death Records, 1867 – 1950, Image 2509 of 3045

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>191</sup> Lake View Cemetery, Cleveland OH #151330567

married Almira Holmes who was born at an unknown date and died on 1 Aug. 1841. <sup>194</sup> Henry and Almira had six children:

**Mandana**, b. in 1823 and d. of typhoid fever, 30 April 1868, in Williamsburg. <sup>195</sup> She m. Samuel Dexter Moore of Williamsburg. <sup>196</sup>

**Sumner**, b. 1825 and has his own entry (81)

**George**, b. 1827 and d. 19 April 1867 of smallpox, in Boston. <sup>197</sup> He m. Chloe Dickinson of Conway. Oddly, Crafts said "the compiler of these records was his guardian" and that George died soon after coming of age. He was actually 39 years old when he died.

**Oliver**, b. 1828 and d. at an unknown date. He married Eunice Hubbell and did not reside in Whately.

**Henry Monroe**, b. 14 July 1831 and d. 13 March 1911. <sup>198</sup> He m. Edna Mary Hill. **Lebbeus**, b. 1833 and d. in 1898. <sup>199</sup> He resided with his family in Saratoga, New York.

## **HIRAM SMITH 49**

The son of Rufus (22) and Anna (**MUNSON**) Smith, he was born in Whately in 1800 and died of consumption, 21 March 1873, in Hadley. <sup>200</sup> Hiram built a house on Haydenville Road, at the intersection with West brook Road. <sup>201</sup> He married Tryphena, daughter of Zebina **BARTLETT** (3) of Whately. She was born in 1806 and died of heart failure, 5 Dec. 1899, in Hadley. <sup>202</sup> Hiram and Tryphena had eight children:

**Hiram**, b. 1831 and has his own entry (85)

Zebina, b. 8 Dec. 1832 and d. soon.

Daniel, b. 1834 and has his own entry (86)

Thomas, b. 13 Aug. 1836. No further records found.

**Lucy**, born 12 Nov. 1838 and d. 9 Jan. 1910 of interstitial nephritis, in Northampton. <sup>203</sup> She m. Samuel Storrs Smith of North Hadley

**Ann Elizabeth**, b. 13 April 1841 and d. of phthisis, 1 June 1908, in South Amherst. <sup>204</sup> She m. Charles Hayward of Amherst.

**Tryphena Maria**, b. 10 Sept. 1843 and d. at an unknown date. She m. Enoch Clark of North Hadley in 1871 <sup>205</sup> but by 1880 he was living with his parents in Hadley and enumerated as "single". The search for her death or grave record was not fruitful.

**Frederic Stone**, b. 1846 and d. of chronic nephritis, in Springfield, 4 April 1901. <sup>206</sup> He m. Elizabeth Roberts of Amherst.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>192</sup> West Whately Cemetery #30007158

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>193</sup> Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 374 of 505

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>194</sup> West Whately Cemetery # 30007158

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>195</sup> *Massachusetts Death Records*, 1841 – 1915, Image 381 of 1007

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>196</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 -1988, Williamsburg BMD, Image 232 of 1155

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>197</sup> *Massachusetts Death Records*, 1841 – 1915, Image 651 of 923

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>198</sup> Bridge Street Cemetery, Northampton MA, #57652480

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>199</sup> Greenridge Cemetery, Saratoga Springs NY #120644857

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>200</sup> Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 436 of 1196

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>201</sup> Dufault # 76

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>202</sup> *Massachusetts Death Records*, 1841 – 1915, Image 874 of 2415

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>203</sup> *Massachusetts Death Records*, 1841 – 1915, Image 348 of 390

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>204</sup> Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 45 of 98

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>205</sup> Massachusetts Marriage Records, 1840 – 1915, Image 418 of 1134

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>206</sup> Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 780 of 2728

### **JAMES MADISON SMITH 53**

The son of Rufus (22) and Anna (**MUNSON**) Smith, he was born in Whately on 3 June 1809 and died in Clyde, Ohio, on 12 Sept. 1886. There is a Whately death record noting that he died of cancer of the liver and that he died and was buried in Clyde. <sup>207</sup> He married (1) Tryphena, daughter of Calvin Smith (24). She was his first cousin. In 1850 they were in Groton, Ohio with two children and her mother, Martha, daughter of John Smith of Whately. In 1860 they were still in Groton and in 1870 they were in Green Creek, Ohio. In 1878 he married (2) Mary White, 46 years his junior. In 1879 James purchased the Congregational Church parsonage from John Lane and in 1888 his widow sold to Lucius Meekins.

**Almeron,** b. 10 Oct. 1837 and d. soon. No supporting records found. **Louisa**, b. 4 July 1839 in Ohio and d. 7 June 1864 in Ohio. <sup>208</sup> She m. Silas German. **Charles**, b. 1843 in Ohio. With his parents in 1850 but no further records found. There are two Smith graves, also in the Graves Cemetery in Castaglia, with no names or dates.

### **OBED SMITH 54**

The son of David (28) and Elizabeth (**HILL**) Smith, he was born in Whately in 1818 and died of old age, 12 Nov. 1887. <sup>209</sup> In 1851 he married Philena Bassett, widow of Zebina Leonard. She was born about 1821 (by age at death) and died 5 March 1886. <sup>210</sup> In 1855 they were in Whately with her son Zebina Leonard, born about 1848 and named after his father, as well as two of their own children, mistakenly indexed (but not enumerated) as Leonard. In the 1860 census, Obed was enumerated as a "blind pauper" and his wife and children all noted to be paupers as well. Obed and Philena resided in Conway and Whately and had four children:

**Arthur**, b. 10 Dec. 1851 and d. in 1905. In 1881 he m. Charlotte, daughter of Rufus **WAITE** (60) of Whately. <sup>211</sup> They were living together with no children in Whately in 1900 but no further records were found.

**Betsey**, b. 7 Sept. 1853 and d. in 1934. <sup>212</sup> She m. George Bisby and filed for a Civil War widow's pension at an unknown date, but presumably after his death in 1905. <sup>213</sup> In 1900 they were in Goshen. She reported five children b. and two living. Her gravestone is inscribed "Bessie".

**Utley**, b. 27 Aug. 1855. He was with his parents in Whately in 1860 and 1865 but no further records found. He signed Lennie Sanderson's autograph book in 1870 and Edgar Knight's book in 1886. He was named in his mother's probate record in 1886 and was recorded as living **Orson**, b. 8 July 1858 and with his parents in Whately in 1860, 1865 and 1870 but no further records found.

#### **ABRAHAM BILLINGS SMITH 58**

The son of Seth (29) and Electa (**BILLINGS**) Smith, he was born in Whately in 1816 and died of [word illegible] chills, Rutland MI, 2 Nov. 1890. <sup>214</sup> He married Elizabeth, daughter of Zebina

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>207</sup> Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 358 of 1321

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>208</sup> Graves Cemetery, Castalia OH #18793596

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>209</sup> *Massachusetts Death Records*, 1841 – 1915, 372 of 1411

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>210</sup> West Whately Cemetery # 30008492

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>211</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 255 of 464

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>212</sup> Brookside Cemetery, Deerfield MA #126663441

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>213</sup> U.S. Civil War Pension Index, General Pension to Pension Files, Image 445 of 4405

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>214</sup> Michigan Death Records, 1867 – 1950, 30 Wayne-Leelanau, Image 233 of 654

**BARTLETT (3)** of Whately. She was born in 1817 and died of heart disease, 11 Oct. 1903 in Michigan. <sup>215</sup> Abraham and Elizabeth had four children all born in Hastings MI.

## **SAMUEL STILLMAN SMITH 59**

The son of Seth (29) and Electa (**BILLINGS**) Smith, he was born in Whately in 1823 and died 13 Aug. 1879. <sup>216</sup> There are three death records with each giving a different cause of death. The Whately record gives it as "paralysis". In addition, there are two different 1880 mortality index records. One gives the cause of pneumonia, the other as "effect of wound". All have the same date of death. Samuel married a widow, Mary Bowles, no marriage record found. No record of children.

## **RICHARD CHAUNCEY SMITH 60**

The son of Seth (29) and Electa (**BILLINGS**) Smith, he was born at Whately in 1825 and died at 2 Feb. 1864 at Prairieville, Michigan. <sup>217</sup> He married Jemima, the daughter of Horace **SANDERSON** (27) of Whately. She died of consumption, 29 Aug. 1853 <sup>218</sup> and after her death he moved to Michigan. Crafts wrote that they had two children born in Whately, neither of whom lived long. No supporting records were found.

#### **JOSEPH LEONARD SMITH 64**

The son of Joseph (30) and Lura (**ALLIS**) Smith, he was born in Whately in 1812 and died in 1896. <sup>219</sup> He married Dorothy Billings of Vermont. She was born in 1817 and died of enteritis, 18 Sept. 1888. <sup>220</sup> The family lived on Christian Lane. <sup>221</sup> In 1850 he was reported to be a carpenter. Joseph and Dorothy had ten children, all born in Whately.

Ellen, b. 1837 and d. of "spinal paralysis", in Montague, on 26 May 1909. <sup>222</sup> She m. Luther Sylvester Wilcox. She made her will on 6 June 1908 leaving a dollar to her siblings Julia and Leonard. "and to my brother Clarence A. Smith who at the time of making this will is living with me at Lake Pleasant Mass my cottage and contents on [French?] St. I give and bequeath to him. Also all money and personal property and the residue of all my estate". <sup>223</sup> Edward Everett, b. 1838 and d. of chronic diarrhea, 12 Sept. 1894. <sup>224</sup> He m. (1) Sarah Collins and (2) Lizzie Kilburn, neither of Whately. A daughter with his first wife, Ida May, was b. in 1865 in Easthampton but d. of "brain fever" in Whately, aged six months. <sup>225</sup> She is buried in East Whately. Crafts also named a son, Freddie, but no supporting records were found. Eliza, b. 20 Oct. 1840 and d. of consumption, 13 Nov. 1863, in Hadley. <sup>226</sup> She was 23 years old. She m. Sidney Abbott of Middlebury, Vermont.

**Joseph L**. b. 1842 and d. of "post epileptic dementia", in Springfield, 24 Dec. 1897. <sup>227</sup> He m. Sarah Eels and Anna Towne, neither from Whately.

Melvin, b. 1846 and has his own entry (91)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>215</sup> Michigan Death Records, 1867 – 1950, 55 Alcona –Branch, Image 1379 - 3301

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>216</sup> *Massachusetts Death Records*, 1841 – 1915, Image 310 of 1153

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>217</sup> Prairieville Cemetery, Prairieville MI # 20272470

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>218</sup> *Massachusetts Death Records*, 1841 – 1915, Image 310 of 1153

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>219</sup> East Whately Cemetery # 1217173017

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>220</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 422 of 464

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>221</sup> Dufault #38

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>222</sup> *Massachusetts Death Records*, 1841 – 1915, 47 of 125

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>223</sup> Massachusetts Wills and Probate Records, 1635 – 1991, Case #15833

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>224</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 255 of 464

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>225</sup> Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 328 of 1020

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>226</sup> Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 403 of 1049

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>227</sup> Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 780 of 2241

**Julia**, b. 1848 and d. after 1920 when she was living with her husband in Norwich, Connecticut. She m. Lewis Ferguson. She was named in her sister's will in 1908.

**Lewis W**. b. 21 Nov. 1851 and d. 3 Sept. 1853. <sup>228</sup>

**Francis**, b. 21 March 1854. He was 25 years old and with his parents in Whately in 1880 but nothing further found.

**Clarence**, b. 26 May 1856. He was 23 years old and with his parents in Whately in 1880. In 1860 he was enumerated as "Charley." In 1909, by the terms of his sister's will, he inherited her cottage in Pleasant Lake, Massachusetts. He d. after 1840 when he was 83 years old and living as a boarder in Montague.

**Leonard**, b. 9 Aug. 1859. and d. 19 Jan 1931 in Hartford, Connecticut. <sup>229</sup> He was not with his parents in 1880. He was named in his sister's will in 1908.

## **CHAPMAN SMITH 65**

The son of Justin (32) and Alinda (**SMITH**) Smith, he was born in Whately in 1817 and died 3 Feb. 1901 in Ohio. <sup>230</sup> Chapman built on River Road, south of Christian Lane. <sup>231</sup> He married Mary Jane Thomas of Ashfield. She was born about 1822, (age 36 years at time of death) and died 18 Jan. 1858, just days after she delivered her son Erwin. <sup>232</sup> In 1850 Chapman was enumerated in Whately, occupation broom maker. Chapman married (2) another Mary Jane. Her maiden name is not known. Chapman and Mary Jane Thomas had three children:

Children of Chapman and Mary Jane Thomas:

Herbert Allison, b. 6 Oct. 1844 and d. in 1921. <sup>233</sup> He m. Adelaide Borden.

**Mary Jane**, b. 1850 and d. of dysentery, 27 Aug. 1899, in Michigan. <sup>234</sup> She m. Henry Blain. **Erwin**, b. 11 Jan 1858. In 1910 and 1920 he was in Fulton Ohio with his wife; Anna in 1910 and Hannah in 1920. She d. in 1920. <sup>235</sup> Erwin remarried quickly on 22 Sept. 1921; his second wife being named Carrie Williams. <sup>236</sup> He d. on 24 May 1928. <sup>237</sup>

Child of Chapman and Mary Jane (mnu):

Thomas Willard, b. in 1860 and died in 1930. 238

# **RUFUS SMITH 66**

The son of Justin (32) and Alinda (**SMITH**) Smith, he was born in Whately in 1822 and died 15 May 1916 in Lucas, Ohio. <sup>239</sup> He married Elizabeth Slocumb of White Creek, New York. She was born in 1825 and died on 23 Dec. 1897. <sup>240</sup> By 1860 the family was in Ohio. Rufus and Elizabeth had nine children, eight of them boys, only the first three born in Whately.

<sup>232</sup> Ridgelawn Cemetery, Elyria OH # 55113283

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>228</sup> East Whately Cemetery # 127281047

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>229</sup> Hamilton Avenue Cemetery, Norwich CT #233737926

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>230</sup> Edgar Cemetery, Lyons OH # 9529596

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>231</sup> Dufault # 79

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>233</sup> Ridgelawn Cemetery, Elyria OH # 26471051

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>234</sup> Michigan Death Records, 1867 – 1950, 18 Kent – Manistee, Image 1795 of 3565

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>235</sup> Amboy Township Cemetery, Fulton County Ohio #8216585

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>236</sup> Ohio County Marriages 1774 – 1993, Image 416 of 693

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>237</sup> *Ohio Death Records* 1908 – 1932, Image 460 of 725.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>238</sup> Greenlawn Cemetery, Fulton OH #154729958

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>239</sup> Aetna Cemetery, Winimeg OH # 7990739

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>240</sup> Aetna Cemetery, Winimeg OH # 7990740

**Allister Rufus,** b. 20 June 1852. In 1925 he was listed in a Toledo City Directory as a "broom manufacturer". This is interesting as broom making was an important industry in Whately in the mid-nineteenth century. Allister m. Orrie Herrick.

**Alice,** b. 27 March 1854 in Whately. Her birth record says Ellen Elizabeth, <sup>241</sup> but in various census records she is called Alice.

**Alfred J.** b. 4 Jan. 1856 and d. 25 April 1944 in Lucas, Ohio. <sup>242</sup>

Albert, Frank, Charles, Edward, George and Sumner were born in Ohio.

### **GEORGE SMITH 67**

The son of Justin (32) and Alinda (**SMITH**) Smith, he was born in Whately in 1831 and died 8 Jan. 1913. Their property was on Straits Road, now Long Plain. <sup>243</sup> George married Mary Bagg the widow of Mr. Powers whose first name was not found. They had three children:

Julia, b. 24 Dec. 1874 and d. in June 1964. She m. John Tuomey.

**Mary,** b. 1876 and d. of scarlet fever, 27 Aug. 1882. <sup>244</sup>

**Emma Irene**, b. 27 Feb. 1878 and d. after 1910 when she was 31 years old and living with her widowed father in Whately. She is the woman who bore an illegitimate daughter on 30 Dec. 1896 in Whately. The child had no name in the birth record.

## THEODORE WELLS SMITH 67 1/2

The son of Justin (32) and Julia (Wing) Smith, he was born at Whately 30 November 1935 and died 30 Jan. 1923. <sup>245</sup> Always known as Wells T. Smith, he lived his whole life in Whately with his brother Charles and **WELLS** did not marry. He was a frequent buyer and seller of land in Whately.

# **ISRAEL SCOTT SMITH 68**

The son of Justin (32) and Julia (Wing) Smith, he was born at Whately on 30 Jan. 1837 and died 19 March 1917. <sup>246</sup> He married Mary Frances, daughter of James Moors **JEWETT** of South Deerfield. She was born 6 Aug. 1843 and d. 7 Dec. 1921 in Whately. <sup>247</sup> They lived in Whately and had no children.

### **CHARLES JUSTIN SMITH 69**

The son of Justin (32) and Julia (Wing) Smith, he was born 10 Nov. 1849 in North Adams and died 27 Sept. 1930. <sup>248</sup> He married Sarah J. Knowlton of Wilbraham but had no children. <sup>249</sup> The Whately Historical Society is in possession of a quilt made by Sarah (Knowlton) Smith. They resided at the Straits in the old David Graves house that was long kept as a hotel by David Stockbridge. Charles and his brother Wells T. Smith lived together.

# WILLIAM CUTLER SMITH 70

The son of Osee (38) and Sophia (**ALLIS**) Smith, he was born at Whately in 1821 and died there of uremia, 27 April 1915. <sup>250</sup> He married (1) Minerva, daughter of John **MUNSON** (**14**) of

<sup>244</sup> Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 352 of 1268

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>241</sup> Massachusetts Birth Records, 1840 – 1915, Image 311 of 1032

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>242</sup> Ohio Deaths, 1908 – 1932 and 1938 – 2007, 1938 – 2007, Image 703 of 726

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>243</sup> Dufault # 91

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>245</sup> East Whately Cemetery # 127172353

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>246</sup> Brookside Cemetery, Deerfield MA #125002587

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>247</sup> Brookside Cemetery, Deerfield MA #125002663

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>248</sup> East Whately Cemetery #127172493

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>249</sup> East Whately Cemetery # 127172493

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>250</sup> Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 10 of 19

Whately. She died in Whately on 19 Feb. 1891 of "serihepatitis", probably perihepatitis. <sup>251</sup> Nine months to the day later, William married (2) Sophia, daughter of Oliver **SMITH** (**41**) of Whately. She was born in 1834 and died 5April 1911. <sup>252</sup> The family lived on River Road in East Whately. <sup>253</sup> An article in the *Greenfield Gazette and Courier* noted that "Cutler Smith" as the oldest man in Whately, was presented with the gold headed cane on 6 Dec. 1913. William and Minerva had no children but adopted two:

**Charles Cutler**, b. 8 April 1865 and d. 25 Feb. 1867. <sup>254</sup> He was born Charles Sumner Crosby, in Greenfield, the illegitimate child of Samuel Fisk and Mary Crosby. <sup>255</sup> His name was changed in 1866. <sup>256</sup>

**William Henry**, b. 20 Feb. 1866. He was born Henry Bryan at a place unknown, and his name was changed in 1867. <sup>257</sup> William was a resident of Hilo, Hawaii when his father died in 1915. <sup>258</sup>

### **EDWARD LYMAN SMITH 71**

The son of Justin (32) and Alinda (**SMITH**) Smith, he was born at Whately in 1830 and died on 29 Jan 1908. <sup>259</sup> He married first Esther, daughter of Israel **CRAFTS** (**24**) of Whately. Esther died of consumption, 29 May 1857, in Northampton. <sup>260</sup> In 1859 Edward married (2) Sarah Burton and moved to Minneapolis. Edward and Sarah had a child born in Whately and others born in Minnesota.

Edward and Esther had only one child, Clara Esther, b. 18 Sept. 1856. She m. Dwight David **GRAVES** (99) of Whately and d. in Dec. of 1936. <sup>261</sup>

Children of Edward and Sarah:

**Flora Belle,** b. 13 Oct. 1862 in Whately and d. 23 May 1879 in Minnesota. <sup>262</sup> **Herbert,** b. 25 Sept. 1864 in Whately and d. at an unknown date and place. **Frank**, b. 23 Jan. 1868 in Whately and d. 17 June 1933 in Minneapolis. <sup>263</sup>

# **WILLIAM P SMITH 72**

The son of Justin (32) and Alinda (**SMITH**) Smith, he was born at Whately in 1832 and died in 1913. <sup>264</sup> He married Ariette, daughter of Calvin **WAITE** (**32**) and had one child. **Frederick** was born in 1859 and has his own entry (92).

### **HENRY GRAVES SMITH 77**

The son of Alonson (44) and Abigail (Wright) Smith, he was born at Whately in 1831 and died 24 Sept. 1903. <sup>265</sup> He married Mary Graham who died at an unknown date and with her had one

<sup>254</sup> East Whately Cemetery, #127281042 Buried as "Charlie".

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>251</sup> Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 493 of 1811

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>252</sup> East Whately Cemetery # 127172587

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>253</sup> Dufault # 117

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>255</sup> Massachusetts Birth Records, 1840 – 1915, Image 301 of 1044

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>256</sup> Massachusetts Name Changes 1780 – 1892, text only

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>257</sup> Massachusetts Name Changes 1780 – 1892, text only

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>258</sup> Massachusetts Wills and Probate Records, 1635 – 1991, Case # 19788

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>259</sup> High Island Cemetery, New Auburn MN # 3162869

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>260</sup> Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 270 of 679

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>261</sup> High Island Cemetery, New Auburn MN # 31626195

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>262</sup> High Island Cemetery, New Auburn MN # 31624252

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>263</sup> Sunset Memorial Park, Minneapolis MN # 102021184

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>264</sup> West Whately Cemetery # 30008990

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>265</sup> Walnut Grove Cemetery, Meriden CT # 13257519

son, **Eddie**, born 7 Jan. 1855 in Whately and is supposed to have died 24 March 1864. Henry was enumerated with his second wife, Marilla Ann Whitney by 1870 and with her had one daughter, Jennie, born 1869 in Connecticut.

#### **ASA ALONSON SMITH 78**

The son of Alonson (44) and Abigail (Wright) Smith, he was born at Whately in 1833 and died 10 Jan. 1924 in Florida. <sup>266</sup> He married Marion Whitehead. Crafts named three children; Harriet, Lillian and Frank but no supporting records were found.

### **ELBRIDGE G. SMITH 79**

The son of Alonson (44) and Abigail (Wright) Smith, he was born in 1840 in Whately and died 5 Jan. 1912. <sup>267</sup> He married Ella Barnes of Springfield and had two children:

**Elizabeth**, b. 30 Aug. 1866 <sup>268</sup> slightly different that the date provided by Crafts of 13 Aug. No further records found.

George, b. in 1869 according to Crafts but no supporting records found.



Sample of Treen Ware

### **SUMNER SMITH 81**

The son of Henry (48) and Almira (Holmes) Smith, he was born in Whately in 1825 and died of cancer of the stomach, 10 March 1889. <sup>269</sup> The Whately Historical Society is in possession of several samples of his woodworking skill. The family lived on West Brook in West Whately; a site that included a mill privilege. <sup>270</sup> Sumner is buried in the West Whately Cemetery. His will made two years before his death left everything to his wife and included a statement as follows: *I omit to provide for my children William A. Smith, Charles S. Smith, Sarah A. Munson, Clarence E. Smith and Edward E. Smith not for any lack of affection.* <sup>271</sup> He married Harriet Bogart who died on 22 Oct. 1917 aged 93 years. <sup>272</sup> There is no record of her mother Catherine

25

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>266</sup> Lone Oak Cemetery, Leesburg FL # 30874992

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>267</sup> Walnut Grove Cemetery, Meriden CT # 12918956

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>268</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 292 of 464

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>269</sup> Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915 Image 412 of 1528

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>270</sup> Dufault #56

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>271</sup> Massachusetts Wills and Probate Records, 1635 – 1991, Case #9958

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>272</sup> West Whately Cemetery # 30008780

Bogart living with them, but she died 31 March 1869 in Whately. <sup>273</sup> She is buried in the West Whately Cemetery with the name Bogart, but her death record is in the name of Miller, her second husband. Sumner and Harriet had six children:

.

**William**, b. 1849 and d. at an unknown date. He was living with his parents in Whately in 1880 and was living in Chicago when mentioned in the will of his father in 1887.

**Charles Sumner**, b. 1853 and d. after 1887 when he was mentioned in the will of his father. At that time he was living in Worcester.

**Sarah Allis**, b. 1855 and d. in 1939. <sup>274</sup> She m. William S. Munson of Chesterfield, 17 Feb. 1876 in Vernon, Vermont. <sup>275</sup> Their son, Sumner Leon, was b. 7 Sept. 1876 in Whately. By 1880 Sarah was living with her parents and son and without her husband. She was named Sarah Munson in 1887 in her father's will, but must have married Charles Nelson, son of J. Nelson **WING** later that same year. No marriage record was found but as "Sadie" she reported being married 13 years in 1900. Her son, Sumner, then called Sumner Wing, was living with his mother and stepfather

**Clarence**, b. 1860 in Whately and has his own entry (93) **Edward E.** b. 1862 in Whately and has his own entry (94)

#### **HIRAM SMITH 85**

The son of Hiram (49) and Tryphena (**BARTLETT**) Smith, he was born in Whately in 1831 and died in 1862, aged 30 years. <sup>276</sup> No death record was found. He married Mary Louise, daughter of Austin **ALLIS** (26) of Whately. She was born in 1832 and died in Northampton of "inanition", 4 March 1898. <sup>277</sup> Hiram and Mary Louise had two children:

**Flora A.** b. 7 Nov. 1851 and d. of scrofula, 13 March 1862. <sup>278</sup> **Elizabeth M**, b. 13 Nov. 1853 and d. in 1928. <sup>279</sup> She m. Elias C. Lyman of Northampton. She is buried as "Lizzie Mari Lyman".

### DANIEL W. SMITH 86

The son of Hiram (49) and Tryphena (**BARTLETT**) Smith, he was born at Whately in 1834 and died of interstitial nephritis on 31 Jan 1902 in Springfield. <sup>280</sup> He married Mercy or Mary Stevens of New York State. In 1870 the couple and their children were in Rochester, New York, although the children, aged 16 and 10, were born in Massachusetts. Daniel and Mary had two children:

**Hiram Fred Markley**, b. 1859 in Whately and d. 10 Oct. 1918. <sup>281</sup> He m. Belvia Arnold of New York State and lived in Orange. In 1870 he was enumerated as Fred H. M. Smith.

**Estella Cora**, b. 1860 in Northampton and d. after 1940 when she was widowed and living in Northampton. For some reason she and her husband were enumerated as Frank and Estella Smith in 1930, and she was widowed and Estella Smith in 1940. She m. Frank Schwillie who was born in Germany. Perhaps the reason for the name change?

<sup>277</sup> Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 805 of 2306

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>273</sup> Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915 Image 309 of 1016

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>274</sup> Mount Vernon Cemetery, West Boylston MA # 111673926

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>275</sup> *Vermont Vital Records*, 1720 – 1908, Image 716 of 4663

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>276</sup> West Whately Cemetery # 30007520

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>278</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 397 of 464

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>279</sup> Bridge Street Cemetery, Northampton MA # 57020066

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>280</sup> *Massachusetts Death Records*, 1841 – 1915 Image 766 of 2369

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>281</sup> Directory of Deceased American Physicians, 1804 - 1929

### **ARTHUR SMITH 88**

The son of Obed (54) and Philena (**LEONARD**) Smith, he was born Dec. 1851 in Whately and died after 1900 when he was 48 years old and living with his wife in Whately. He married Charlotte "Lottie", daughter of Rufus **WAITE** (60) of Whately. They had no children.

### FREDERICK W. SMITH 92

The son of William (72) and Ariette (**WAITE**) Smith, he was born at Whately in 1859 and died in 1938. <sup>282</sup> He married Eunice Williams of Westhampton. She was born in 1865 and died in 1943. <sup>283</sup> In 1880 Frederick was living with his parents in Whately and working for the railroad. In 1900 he was married, living in Northampton and working as a fireman on the railroad. By 1910, however, he was working as a spool maker in the silk mill, (`probably in Florence). He was not found in 1920 although his wife was enumerated as married. By 1930, he was in Whately. Frederick and Eunice had four children in Whately.

**William Chester**, b. 21 Feb. 1886 and d. of cholera infantum, 9 April 1886. <sup>284</sup> **Vella Esteena**, b. 12 July 1888 and d. in 1953. <sup>285</sup> She m. (1) Arthur Kronvall and after his death in 1918 (aged 30) she m. (2) Arthur Bisbee. She is buried as Vella Kronvall. **Voyle Eugene**, b. 24 Sept. 1893 and d. 30 July 1968 in Norwich, Connecticut. <sup>286</sup> He m. Cornelia Ford.

Earl Oliver, b. 10 Aug.1894 and d. in Nov. 1976. <sup>287</sup> He m. Hazel Gould.

### **CLARENCE E. SMITH 93**

The son of Sumner (81) and Harriet (Bogart) Smith, he was born at Whately in 1860 and died 6 March 1931. <sup>288</sup> He married Olive Barrows, who was born in New York State, and had one child.

**Ernest Elvin**, b. 5 Jan. 1888 and d. in Jan. 1982. <sup>289</sup> His birth record and his gravestone <sup>290</sup> say he was born in 1888. His WWII draft registration and his Social Security Death Record say he was born in 1886. His name is also seen as Ernest Alvin and Ernest Alfred. He married Isabel Peasley.

## **EDWARD ELSWORTH SMITH 94**

The son of Sumner (81) and Harriet (Bogart) Smith, he was born at Whately in 1863 and died of pulmonary phthisis, 13 Dec. 1902. <sup>291</sup> He is buried in West Whately. He first married Lillie Barrows. She and Olive Barrows, wife of his brother Clarence, were sisters. They divorced and in 1898 he married (2) Leonora Adaline, daughter of Horace and Jennie (**SANDERSON**) **DILL** of Whately. <sup>292</sup> Leonora was born in 1872 and died of consumption, 30 March 1900. <sup>293</sup> He had no children with either wife. In 1892 the selectmen of Whately petitioned the court to appoint a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>282</sup> West Whately Cemetery # 30009029

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>283</sup> West Whately Cemetery # 31152169

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>284</sup> *Massachusetts Death Records*, 1841 – 1915, Image 358 of 1321

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>285</sup> Green Lawn Cemetery, East Longmeadow MA #29100160

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>286</sup> New Poquetanuck Cemetery, Preston CT # 18331399

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>287</sup> U.S. Social Security Death Index, 1935 – 204, text only

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>288</sup> West Whately Cemetery # 30008863

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>289</sup> U.S. Social Security Death Index, 1935 - 2014

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>290</sup> Holy Cross Cemetery, Williamstown NY #17420853

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>291</sup> Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915 Image 674 of 2369

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>292</sup> Massachusetts Marriage Records, 1840 – 1915, Image 476 of 1670

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>293</sup> Massachusetts Death Records, 1841 – 1915, Image 769 of 2204

guardian for Edward, complaining that by excessive drinking and idleness he was exposing himself and his family to suffering and the town to expense for his support. In 1900 he was enumerated with his mother in West Whately and like his father he was a "wood turner."

#### **GILBERT SMITH**

He was not related to the other Whately Smiths and a search for his ancestry was not fruitful. The 1880 census for his son Harwood says that Gilbert was born in New York. He married Sabra, daughter of John **GRAVES** (43) of Whately in 1798 and died in Bethel Vermont on 13 Oct. 1849, aged 73. <sup>294</sup>

**Elizabeth**, b. 1798 in Whately. <sup>295</sup> In 1860 "Betsey" and her husband Jabez Cowdry were in Danville, Vermont. He d. in 1864 and Betsey d. in 1879. <sup>296</sup>

Harwood, b. 1800 and has his own entry.

**Armida**, b. 1804 (age 46 in 1850 census) and d. of old age, in Randolph, Vermont, 5 June 1887. She m. Friend Gifford. Armida was living with her sister Jane when she d. and she left a nice will reading in part: *I give my beloved sister Jane L. Smith an allowance of eighty dollars per annum to be paid to her in sums of twenty dollars quarterly...And it is my will that my executor herein named shall provide her with a home or, if she chooses, allow her to provide a home for herself. <i>I also give her a change of linen for her bed.* <sup>298</sup> Armida's will named sons John, Horace and Henry and daughter Cynthia and made specific bequests for Cynthia. She named son John as her executor.

**John Stoddard**, b. 20 April 1807. By 1850 he was in Hardwick, Vermont with his wife, Sophronia (Perrin) and his widowed mother, Sabra. He died 5 May 1886 and is buried in Hardwick. <sup>299</sup>

**Bernice**, b. 1810 and d. of paralysis, in Williamstown, Vermont, 25 July 1891. <sup>300</sup> She m. John Baylie

**Dolphin**, b. 1815 and d. at an unknown place. There is no birth record in Whately and many records elsewhere for a man named Dolphin G. Smith who has a different father.

**Jane**, b. 1819 (in Vermont according to the 1870 U.S. Census) and possibly the woman by that name who d. in Bethel, Vermont, 14 March 1895, of "grippe & pneumonia". <sup>301</sup> She was living with her sister Armida Gifford in 1870 in Randolph but could not be confidently found in 1880.

#### HARWOOD SMITH

The son of Gilbert and Sabra (**GRAVES**) Smith, he was born in 1800 and died 28 April 1881 of paralysis, in Whately. <sup>302</sup> He married Lois, daughter of Nathan **WAITE** (**42**) of Whately. She was born in 1796 and died in 1852. <sup>303</sup> The family seemingly did not hold together, and it is clear from Whately records that Harwood suffered from mental instability. On 4 April 1845 he was taken to the Hospital for the Insane in Brattleboro. <sup>304</sup> In 1874 the Town paid Mary Crafts a weekly sum to board Smith. He was not found in any census record until 1880 when he was boarding with George Smith (not a relative) in Whately. Even though none of the family was

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>294</sup> Vermont Vital Records, 1720 – 1908, Image 2357 of 3840

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>295</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 50 of 464

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>296</sup> Woodland Cemetery, Des Moines IA #27607935

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>297</sup> Vermont Vital Records, 1720 – 1908, Image 91 of 4597

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>298</sup> Vermont Wills and Probate Records, 1749 – 1999, Folder 104

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>299</sup> Main Street Cemetery, Hardwick VT #20010616

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>300</sup> *Vermont Vital Records*, 1720 – 1908, Image 2150 of 4453

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>301</sup> Vermont Vital Records, 1720 – 1908, Image 2487 of 4680

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>302</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 415 of 464

<sup>303</sup> West Whately Cemetery #30008134

<sup>304</sup> Whately Book of Paupers

enumerated in Whately in 1850, the son Nathan died there in 1854. Harwood and Lois had three children:

**Almeron**, b. 1827 and d. of "morbus brightii", <sup>305</sup> 26 May 1904 in Whately. <sup>306</sup> Registered for the Civil War in Hatfield.

Nathan Waite, b. 1830 and d. of a fever, 8 Oct. 1854, in Whately. 307

Harwood, b. 1836 but no supporting records found.

#### **JOHN SMITH**

Unconnected to other Whately Smiths, undocumented internet sources say that he was born in 1740 in Hadley and died in 1824 in Barre, New York. He is supposed to have married Lydia, a sister of Phineas **FRARY** (12) of Whately. She was born in 1751 in Sunderland and died in 1794 in New York. The two cemeteries in Barre were searched but no supporting records were found. John and Lydia had six children:

**Olive**, b. 10 July 1770 in Hadley and d. 25 May 1844 in Barre, New York. <sup>308</sup> She m. Abiel **HARDING** of Whately and had 12 children including the renowned portrait painter Chester Harding.

**Elijah**, b. 1772 and d. 10 Jan. 1807, "suddenly by a fall". <sup>309</sup>

**Electa**, baptized 1775 and d. in Wisconsin at an unknown date. She m.. Benjamin Hamilton and after his death m. Reuben Munson, the widower of her sister Mary. She outlived Munson as well and moved with her Hamilton sons to Wisconsin.

**Martha/Patty**, baptized 1777 and d. at an unknown date. In 1850 she was widowed and a resident in a poor house in Acton, Massachusetts. She m. Calvin **SMITH** (24) of Whately. **May**, baptized 1783 and d. at an unknown date. She m. Reuben **MUNSON** (10) of Whately. **John**, b. June 1791 and d. aged one day. <sup>310</sup>

### **DEACON JAMES SMITH**

The son of Remembrance and Bathsheba (Stebbins) Smith, he was born in 1781 and came to Whately in 1795. He died of dropsy, 15 Sept. 1851. <sup>311</sup> He and his family are buried in West Whately. He married Bathsheba, daughter of Simeon **MORTON** (**15**) of Whately. She was born in 1784 and died of liver disease on 25 March 1866, in Whately. <sup>312</sup> James and Bathsheba had nine children:

**Justin Remembrance**, b. 1809 and has his own entry.

**Sybil**, b. 2 April 1811 and d. 4 June 1813. 313

**James S.** b. 1812 and d. soon. No supporting records found.

**Sybil**, b. 5 Oct. 1813 and d. 10 June 1823. 314

Laura Munson, b. 17 Nov. 1815 and d. 21 Aug. 1829. 315

**James,** b. 1818 and d. 11 May 1882 of pneumonia, in Westhampton. <sup>316</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>305</sup> The Latin for Brights Disease

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>306</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 445 of 464

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>307</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 338 of 464

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>308</sup> Myrtle Hill Cemetery, Barre NY # 71774870

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>309</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 135 of 464.

<sup>310</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 132 of 464

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>311</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 385 of 464

<sup>312</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 400 of 464

<sup>313</sup> West Whately Cemetery # 30007921

<sup>314</sup> West Whately Cemetery # 30007974

<sup>315</sup> West Whately Cemetery # 30007868

**Joseph**, b. 11 Sept. 1820 and d. 25 Nov. 1838. 317

**Elizabeth Burt,** b. 31 Oct. 1822 and d. of consumption, in Whately, 25 March 1850. <sup>318</sup> She is buried in West Whately. <sup>319</sup>

**Charlotte**, b. 25 Aug. 1826 and d. sometime after 1860 when she was 35 years old and living with her brother Justin in Whately.

# JUSTIN REMEMBRANCE SMITH

The son of Deacon James and Bathsheba (**MORTON**) Smith, he was born in 1809 and died of heart disease, 17 Nov. 1873, in Whately. <sup>320</sup> He married Diadama Wilcox. She was born in 1809 and died 30 Oct. 1878. <sup>321</sup> Justin and Diadama had seven children:

**Luther**, b. 2 July 1833 and d. 19 May 1837. <sup>322</sup> The stone gives a birth date of 1835 but if Mary was b. in 1835, Crafts' dates must be nearer to the truth.

**Mary M**. b. 4 Oct. 1835 and d. of consumption, 24 March 1855. <sup>323</sup> Both could not have been b. in 1845 but there are no birth records to clarify this question.

Infant, b. and d. in Nov. 1837.

**Sarah**, b. 1840 and d. at an unknown date. She m. (1) Alpheus Carpenter and (2) a Doctor White of Philadelphia whose first name is not known.

**Edwin**, b. 1842 and d. after 1870 when he was living with Luther Wilcox.

**Laura**, b. 1844. Crafts said she m. and moved west but with insufficient information no further records were found.

**Charlotte E**. b. 1847 and d. 17 Oct. 1853 of lung fever, in Whately. <sup>324</sup> The death record is in the name of Ellen and it is presumed she was b. Charlotte Ellen.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>316</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 416 of 464

<sup>317</sup> West Whately Cemetery # 30007820

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>318</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 384 of 464

<sup>319</sup> West Whately Cemetery #300074667

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>320</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 407 of 464

<sup>321</sup> West Whately Cemetery # 296861422

<sup>322</sup> West Whately Cemetery # 30008315

<sup>323</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 389 of 464

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>324</sup> Massachusetts Town and Vital Records, 1620 – 1988, Whately BMD, Image 387 of 464